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RISING TO THE CHALLENGE: THE FUTURE OF 
HIGHER EDUCATION POST COVID–19 

Wednesday, March 17, 2021 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND 

WORKFORCE INVESTMENT, 
COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND LABOR, 

Washington, DC. 
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 1:03 p.m., via 

Zoom, Hon. Frederica Wilson (Chairwoman of the subcommittee) 
presiding. 

Present: Representatives Wilson, Takano, Jayapal, Omar, Leger 
Fernández, Jones, Manning, Bowman, Pocan, Castro, Sherrill, 
Courtney, Bonamici, Scott (ex officio), Murphy, Grothman, Banks, 
Comer, Fulcher, Miller-Meeks, Good, McClain, Harshbarger, 
Spartz, and Foxx (ex officio). 

Staff present: Tylease Alli, Chief Clerk; Katie Berger, Profession 
Staff; Ilana Brunner, General Counsel; Sheila Havenner, Director 
of Information Technology; Eli Hovland, Policy Associate; Ariel 
Jones, Policy Associate; Andre Lindsay, Policy Associate; Max 
Moore, Staff Assistant; Mariah Mowbray, Clerk/Special Assistant 
to the Staff Director; Kayla Pennebecker, Staff Assistant; 
Veronique Pluviose, Staff Director; Benjamin Sinoff, Director of 
Education Oversight; Banyon Vassar, Deputy Director of Informa-
tion Technology; Claire Viall, Professional Staff; Cyrus Artz, Minor-
ity Staff Director; Kelsey Avino , Minority Professional Staff Mem-
ber; Courtney Butcher, Minority Director of Member Services and 
Coalitions; Amy Raaf Jones, Minority Director of Education and 
Human Resources Policy; Dean Johnson, Minority Legislative As-
sistant; Hannah Matesic, Minority Director of Operations; Carlton 
Norwood, Minority Press Secretary; Alex Ricci, Minority Profes-
sional Staff Member; Chance Russell, Minority Legislative Assist-
ant; and Mandy Schaumburg, Minority Chief Counsel and Deputy 
Director of Education Policy. 

Chairwoman WILSON. The Subcommittee on Education and 
Workforce Investment will come to order. I believe we have a 
quorum call. We have a Member who is being waived on the com-
mittee. He’s not a Member of the committee, but after each of the 
Members speak he will be able to participate. 

I want to welcome everyone. I note that a quorum is present, so 
that’s great. Everybody is on time and ready. The subcommittee is 
meeting today to hear testimony on the future of higher education 
post COVID–19. And you will notice that some of the women are 
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wearing white. This is a special day for us, this particular suffrage 
day. 

This is an entirely remote hearing. All microphones will be kept 
muted as a general rule to avoid unnecessary background noise. 
Members and witnesses they’ll be responsible for unmuting them-
selves when they are recognized to speak, or when they wish to 
seek recognition. 

I also ask that Members please identify themselves before they 
speak, so call out your name before you speak. Members should 
keep their cameras on while in the proceeding. Members shall be 
considered present in the proceeding when they are visible on cam-
era and they shall be considered not present when they are not 
visible on camera. 

The only exception to this is if they are experiencing technical 
difficulty and inform committee Staff of such difficulty. If any 
Member experiences technical difficulties during the hearing you 
should stay connected on the platform, make sure that you are 
muted, and use your phone to immediately call the committee’s IT 
director, whose number was provided to you in advance. 

Should the Chair experience technical difficulty I’ll need to stop. 
If I have to step away to vote on the floor Representative Mark 
Takano as a Member of this subcommittee, or another Majority 
Member of the subcommittee, if he is not available, is hereby au-
thorized to assume the gavel in the Chair’s absence. 

This is an entirely remote hearing and as such the committee’s 
hearing room is officially closed. Members who choose to sit with 
their individual devices in the hearing room must wear headphones 
to avoid feedback, echoes, and distortion resulting from sitting in 
the same room. 

Members are also expected to adhere to social distancing and 
safe healthcare guidelines, including the use of masks, hand sani-
tizers, and wiping down their areas before and after their presence 
in the hearing room. 

In order to ensure that the committee’s five-minute rule is ad-
hered to, staff will be keeping track of time using the committee’s 
field timer. The field timer will appear in its own thumbnail pic-
ture and will be named 001ltimer. There will be no one minute 
remaining warning. The field timer will sound its audio alarm 
when time is up. 

Members and witnesses are asked to wrap up promptly when 
their time has expired. While a roll call is not necessary to estab-
lish a quorum in official proceedings conducted remotely or with re-
mote participation, the committee has made it a practice whenever 
there is an official proceeding with remote participation for the 
Clerk to call the roll and help make clear who is present at the 
start of the proceeding. 

Members should say their name before announcing they are 
present. This helps the Clerk, and also helps those watching the 
platform and the live stream who may experience a few seconds 
delay. 

At this time I ask the Clerk to call the roll. 
The CLERK. Ms. Wilson? 
Chairwoman WILSON. Ms. Wilson is here. 
The CLERK. Mr. Takano? 
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Mr. TAKANO. Present. 
The CLERK. Ms. Jayapal? 
[No response.] 
The CLERK. Ms. Omar? 
[No response.] 
The CLERK. Ms. Leger Fernández? 
Ms. LEGER FERNÁNDEZ. Ms. Leger Fernández is here. 
The CLERK. Mr. Jones? 
Mr. JONES. Here. 
The CLERK. Ms. Manning? 
Ms. MANNING. Ms. Manning is here. 
The CLERK. Mr. Bowman? 
Mr. BOWMAN. Mr. Bowman is here. 
The CLERK. Mr. Pocan? 
Mr. POCAN. Mark Pocan’s here. 
The CLERK. Ms. Sherill? 
[No response.] 
The CLERK. Mr. Espaillat? 
[No response.] 
The CLERK. Mr. Grijalva? 
[No response.] 
The CLERK. Mr. Courtney? 
Mr. COURTNEY. Courtney’s here. 
The CLERK. Ms. Bonamici? 
Ms. BONAMICI. Ms. Bonamici’s present. 
The CLERK. Mr. Murphy? 
Mr. MURPHY. Murphy is present. 
The CLERK. Mr. Grothman? 
[No response.] 
The CLERK. Ms. Stefanik? 
[No response.] 
The CLERK. Mr. Banks? 
[No response.] 
The CLERK. Mr. Comer? 
[No response.] 
The CLERK. Mr. Fulcher? 
Mr. FULCHER. Fulcher’s here. 
The CLERK. Ms. Miller-Meeks? 
[No response.] 
The CLERK. Mr. Good? 
Mr. GOOD. Good is here. 
The CLERK. Ms. McClain? 
[No response.] 
The CLERK. Ms. Harshbarger? 
Ms. HARSHBARGER. I’m present. 
The CLERK. Ms. Spartz? 
[No response.] 
The CLERK. Chairwoman Wilson that concludes the roll call. I 

just wanted to add in here thank you Cheryl, thanks. 
Ms. FOXX. Madam Chair, this is Virginia Foxx. I am present also 

and I love your hat today. 
Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you. Thank you so much. Pursuant 

to Committee Rules agency opening statements are limited to the 
Chair and the Ranking Member. This allows us to hear from our 
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witnesses sooner and provide Members with adequate time to ask 
questions. 

I recognize myself now for the purpose of making an opening 
statement. But before I do that I just have to say that I want to 
welcome especially Keith Thornton. Keith is one of your witnesses 
and you will hear from him shortly, but he is a member of the 
5,000 Role Models of Excellence Projects that I have been bragging 
about to all of you for years, especially to you Representative Foxx. 

Now I didn’t want my time to start until now. Today we meet 
to examine the impact of the COVID–19 pandemic on higher edu-
cation and what we can do to expand access to quality higher edu-
cation. I want to start by reaffirming a well-established fact that 
the foundation of our work that a college degree is the surest path-
way to financial security and a rewarding career. 

That is why as a Miami Dade County School Board Member, I 
led the creation of the 5,000 Role Models of Excellence Project, an 
in-school mentoring and dropout prevention program that has 
helped prepare thousands of black boys for higher education and 
adulthood. 

Unfortunately, the COVID 19 pandemic has created new barriers 
to postsecondary degrees. Campus closures and the abrupt transi-
tion to online platforms saved lives. But we know that remote in-
struction has also made it harder for students across the country 
to access and complete college. 

These consequences have not been felt evenly. As with every 
other facet of our society, Americans who entered the pandemic 
with fewer resources were disproportionately impacted by the dis-
ruption to in person instruction. 

Research indicates that achievement gaps between black and 
white students are wider in online classes than traditional settings. 
And on campus resources that underserved students normally rely 
on, like computer labs and reliable high speed internet, are re-
stricted while campuses are closed. 

Now, fewer students—particularly fewer low-income students 
and students of color are pursuing a higher education. Social, psy-
chological, and economic hardships have also forced many students 
to drop out during the pandemic. And now we know students who 
discontinue their education are more likely to default on student 
loans, and less likely to re-enroll which lowers their chances of in-
creased lifetime earnings. 

Institutions are also facing unprecedented state and local budget 
shortfalls which have already caused drastic funding cuts and cost 
more than 300,000 higher education jobs. In addition, decreased 
enrollment and campus closures are eroding schools’ revenue. 

For example, undergraduate enrollment at community colleges is 
down 10 percent compared to before the pandemic. Consider that 
when the pandemic started many institutions were still recovering 
from state budget cuts made during the Great Recession. 

To address these challenges, Congress secured urgent funding for 
higher education by passing three major relief packages: The 
Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act, or CARES Act; 
the Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental Appropriations 
Act, and just last week the American Rescue Plan. 
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This combined investment of more than 75 billion dollars has 
helped our higher education system avert an existential crisis. This 
relief is helping institutions maintain basic operations, keep staff 
on payroll, and prepare for reopening safely, and it is helping stu-
dents avoid hunger, homelessness, and other hardships. 

Importantly, these relief packages also secured critical funding 
for state and local governments, supporting our nation’s public in-
stitutions, the workers they employ, and the communities they sup-
port. 

While this relief may have saved our higher education system 
from financial calamity, justice demands that the Federal Govern-
ment do more, far more, to address the longstanding disparities 
that have been exacerbated by the pandemic. 

For example, as institution access COVID–19 relief funding, we 
must strengthen institutional oversight to prevent waste and pro-
tect students from predatory for-profit schools. These institutions 
have a well-documented record of using taxpayer dollars to target 
vulnerable students during economic downturns, leaving them with 
worthless degrees and unreasonable loans. We cannot allow history 
to repeat itself. 

Congress must also take bold action to lower the cost of college. 
It’s too expensive. This includes creating a federal and state part-
nership that incentivizes states to reinvest in their public institu-
tions and offer free community college. And it includes expanding 
Pell Grants, the cornerstone of federal student aid, and so that 
fewer students that have to take take—fewer will have to take out 
student loans. 

As the Subcommittee has already established, this pandemic is 
not only testing our students and institutions. It is also testing 
Congress’s commitment to ensuring that all students have access 
to safe, affordable, and quality education. 

Today I look forward to discussing what we must do to rise to 
that challenge. I want to thank our witnesses again, for being with 
us and I now yield to the Ranking Member Mr. Murphy for his 
opening statement. Mr. Murphy, Representative Murphy. 

[The statement of Chairwoman Wilson follows:] 

STATEMENT OF HON. FREDERICA S. WILSON, CHAIRWOMAN, SUBCOMMITTEE ON 
EDUCATION AND WORKFORCE INVESTMENT 

Today, we meet to examine the impact of the COVID–19 pandemic on higher edu-
cation and what we can do to expand access to quality higher education. 

I want to start by reaffirming a well-established fact at the foundation of our 
work-that a college degree is the surest pathway to financial security and a reward-
ing career. 

That is why, as a Miami-Dade County School Board Member, I led the creation 
of the 5,000 Role Models of Excellence Project, an in-school mentoring and drop-out 
prevention program that has helped prepare thousands of black boys for higher edu-
cation and adulthood. 

Unfortunately, the COVID–19 pandemic has created new barriers to a postsec-
ondary degree. 

Campus closures and the abrupt transition to online platforms saved lives. But 
we know that remote instruction has also made it harder for students across the 
country to access and complete college. 

These consequences have not been felt evenly. As with every other facet of our 
society, Americans who entered the pandemic with fewer resources were dispropor-
tionately impacted by the disruption to in-person instruction. 

Research indicates that achievement gaps between Black and white students are 
wider in online classes than traditional settings. And on-campus resources that un-
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derserved students normally rely on, like computer labs and reliable high-speed 
internet, are restricted while campuses are closed. 

Now, fewer students-particularly fewer low-income students and students of color- 
are pursuing a higher education at all. 

Social, psychological, and economic hardships have also forced many students to 
drop out during the pandemic. And we know students who discontinue their edu-
cation are more likely to default on student loans and less likely to re-enroll, which 
lowers their chances of increased lifetime earnings. 

Institutions are also facing unprecedented State and local budget shortfalls, which 
have already caused drastic funding cuts and cost more than 300,000 higher edu-
cation jobs. In addition, decreased enrollment and campus closures are eroding 
schools’ revenue. For example, undergraduate enrollment at community colleges is 
down 10 percent compared to before the pandemic. Consider that, when the pan-
demic started, many institutions were still recovering from State budget cuts made 
during the Great Recession. 

To address these challenges, Congress secured urgent funding for higher edu-
cation by passing three major relief packages: 

• the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act, or CARES Act, 
• the Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental Appropriations Act, and, just 

last week, 
• the American Rescue Plan Act. 
This combined investment of more than $75 billion has helped our higher edu-

cation system avert an existential crisis. The relief is helping institutions maintain 
basic operations, keep staff on payroll, and prepare for reopening safely. And it is 
helping students avoid hunger, homelessness, and other hardships. 

Importantly, these relief packages also secured critical funding for State and local 
governments, supporting our nation’s public institutions, the workers they employ, 
and the communities they support. 

While this relief may have saved our higher education system from financial ca-
lamity, justice demands that the Federal Government do far more to address the 
longstanding disparities that have been exacerbated by the pandemic. 

For example, as institutions access COVID–19 relief funding, we must strengthen 
institutional oversight to prevent waste and protect students from predatory for- 
profit schools. These institutions have a well-documented record of using taxpayer 
dollars to target vulnerable students during economic downturns, leaving them with 
worthless degrees and unreasonable loans. We cannot allow history to repeat itself. 

Congress must also take bold action to lower the cost of college. This includes cre-
ating a Federal and State partnership that incentivizes States to reinvest in their 
public institutions and offer free community college. And it includes expanding Pell 
Grants, the cornerstone of Federal student aid, so that fewer students have to take 
out student loans. 

As the subcommittee has already established, this pandemic is not only testing 
our students and institutions. It is also testing Congress’s commitment to ensuring 
that all students have access to safe, affordable, and quality education. 

Today, I look forward to discussing what we must do to rise to that challenge. 
I want to thank our witnesses, again, for being with us and I now yield to the 

Ranking Member, Mr. Murphy, for his opening Statement. 

Mr. MURPHY. Thank you, Chairwoman Wilson. I appreciate the 
opportunity. I love your hat also and I look forward to the oppor-
tunity of working with you. I enjoyed our conversation the other 
day. I think we have so much common ground to work on. I could 
not agree with you more that individuals and minorities and rural 
communities have been disproportionately affected by this because 
of school closures, all of the more reason to get our kids back in 
school. 

America’s higher education system has been in desperate reform 
for years. The systems weaknesses were further exacerbated by 
this pandemic. There are many pathways to success besides the 
traditional Baccalaureate degree, and institutions opposed to sec-
ondary education need to realize that fact if they hope to have the 
students thrive in the coming decades. 
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I could not also Chairwoman, agree with you more about the af-
fordability of colleges. They’ve gone unchecked without reducing 
costs for years and I look forward to working with you on that, 
nothing specific. We’re not here today to discuss whether higher 
education needs reform, as I think everybody on this committee 
agrees so. 

According to one analysis, four in ten Baccalaureate degree re-
cipients are underemployed in their first jobs after school, and 
roughly 60 percent of students it takes at least six years to com-
plete their degree program. Certainly, these numbers are not worth 
celebrating. 

Now is not the time to expand on policies that have failed us 
from government before. And while Congress does play a role in 
improving all forms of postsecondary education, it should not take 
the form of expensive government handouts that push unworkable 
partisan priorities, and priorities that have shown that government 
has led to the increased cost of education. 

When COVID–19 placed heavy strains on our higher education 
system Congress acted quickly to provide the necessary funding for 
educational institutions to combat this once in a century, and hope-
fully, once in a much longer-term pandemic. 

Under President Trump, Congress allocated 35 billion dollars, 
that’s 35 with a B towards these efforts. Republicans do not take 
spending taxpayer dollars lightly, which is why my Republican col-
leagues voted against the Democrat led budget reconciliation bill. 

We wanted to help people, but unfortunately this was pushed be-
fore unilateral with a large spending bill. But these unprecedented 
levels of taxpayer money being funneled into educational institu-
tions, combined with valid concerns about return on investment. It 
is imperative that Congress take a close look at how the Depart-
ment of Education and institutions of higher learning spend hard 
earned taxpayer dollars, and consider necessary structural reform 
to the Higher Education Act to serve students better. 

I’m disappointed that we’re not going into this further, and this 
hearing is seemingly having a lack of actual and necessary over-
sight because I believe that is our purpose. We have a responsi-
bility to diligently and responsibly allocate taxpayer dollars to 
those who truly need assistance. Too many on this committee find 
it too easy to spend hard earned taxpayer dollars without prom-
ising accountability. 

I have no problem with us investing in our students, but we have 
to hold institutions accountable. As a committee our loyalty should 
be to all students, present and future. Any conversations sur-
rounding postsecondary education must aim to reduce the cost of 
attendance, and boost graduation rates while at the same time sup-
porting students to pursue the type of education that works for 
them. It is not a one size fits all. 

And that means whether it be seeking a Baccalaureate degree, 
or pursuing an equally valuable skill based alternative, such as a 
career in technical education or apprenticeships that lead to in de-
mand good paying jobs. 

Before the pandemic, there were over 7 million unfilled jobs in 
the United States, in part due to a skills gap. With employers in 
desperate need for qualified employees, now is the time more than 
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ever, to strengthen all learning opportunities that provide students 
with skills and the necessary knowledge to succeed in the work-
force. 

This type of strategy will not only benefit students, but will boost 
our entire economy. Higher education is in a state of emergency, 
but we cannot allow this to turn into an excuse to nationalize the 
entire postsecondary education system. The U.S. Constitution 
grants no authority over education to the Federal Government. 
Education is not mentioned in the Constitution and for a good rea-
son. 

The founders wanted most aspects of our lives to be managed by 
those closest to them, either by State, or local or by family, busi-
nesses, and other elements of society. Certainly, they saw no role 
for the Federal Government in education. 

Now if we’re going to be involved in education, we ought to ex-
pect specific financial and productive return on our investment and 
not put students into oblivion of debt. Committee Republicans are 
focused on supporting students and completing affordable, postsec-
ondary education that will prepare them to enter the workforce 
with the skills that they need for life long learning, and life long 
success. 

We ought to work together, and I mean collaboration, to give stu-
dents access to educational options that will prepare them to enter 
the workforce with the skills they need for that lifelong success. 
Students need pathways, not partisanship, and it is my hope and 
my expectation that this is a step in a productive and a bipartisan 
direction. 

Again thank you all for being here. I look forward to discussing 
reforms for higher education that increase student access without 
expensive government handouts, partisan programs. And I want to 
thank the Chairwoman for a wonderful discussion. As I said next 
week I look forward to working on trying to do great things for our 
students in education, and provide all students with a wonderful 
means of pathway to success. Thank you, and I will yield back. 

[The statement of Ranking Member Murphy follows:] 

STATEMENT OF HON. GREGORY F. MURPHY, RANKING MEMBER, SUBCOMMITTEE ON 
EDUCATION AND WORKFORCE INVESTMENT 

Thank you, Madam Chair and thank you to all our witnesses for joining us here 
today. 

America’s higher education system has been in desperate need of reform for years. 
The system’s weaknesses were further exacerbated by the COVID–19 pandemic. 
There are many pathways to success besides the traditional baccalaureate degree, 
and institutions of postsecondary education need to realize this fact if they hope to 
help their students thrive in the coming decades. 

We are not here today to discuss whether higher education needs reform, as both 
sides can agree that the system needs work. According to one analysis, four in ten 
baccalaureate-degree recipients are underemployed in their first jobs after school. 
Roughly 60 percent of students complete their degree program within 6 years. Cer-
tainly, these are not numbers worth celebrating. 

Now is not the time to expand on failed, big government policies. While Congress 
has a role to play in improving all forms of postsecondary education, it should not 
take the form of expensive government handouts that push unworkable, partisan 
priorities. 

When COVID–19 placed heavy strains on our higher education system, Congress 
acted quickly to provide the necessary funding for educational institutions to combat 
this once-in-a-century pandemic. Under President Trump, Congress allocated rough-
ly $35 billion toward these efforts. That is 35 billion with a b. 
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Republicans do not take spending taxpayers’ dollars lightly, which is why my Re-
publican colleagues voted against the Democrats’ budget reconciliation bill. Unfortu-
nately, Democrats unilaterally pushed ahead with their large spending bill. 

With these unprecedented levels of taxpayer money being funneled into edu-
cational institutions, combined with valid concerns about return on investment, it 
is imperative that Congress take a close look at how the Department of Education 
and institutions of higher learning spent hard-earned taxpayer dollars, and consider 
necessary structural reforms to the Higher Education Act to serve students better. 
I am disappointed that this hearing seems to have a glaring lack of actual and nec-
essary oversight. 

We have a responsibility to diligently and responsibly allocate taxpayer dollars to 
those who truly need assistance. Too many in this Committee find it way too easy 
to spend hard-earned taxpayer dollars without promising accountability. As a Com-
mittee, our loyalty should be to all students, present and future. 

Any conversation surrounding postsecondary education must aim to reduce the 
cost of attendance and boost graduation rates, while also supporting students to 
pursue the type of education that works for them—whether it be seeking a bacca-
laureate degree or pursuing equally valuable, skills-based alternatives, such as ca-
reer and technical education and apprenticeships, that lead to in-demand, good-pay-
ing jobs. 

Before the pandemic, there were over seven million unfilled jobs in the U.S., in 
part due to a skills gap. With employers in desperate need for qualified employees, 
now is the time to strengthen all learning opportunities that provide students with 
the skills and knowledge necessary to succeed in the work force. 

This type of strategy will not only benefit students but will boost our entire econ-
omy. 

Higher education is in a State of emergency, but we cannot allow this to turn into 
an excuse to nationalize the entire postsecondary education sector. The U.S. Con-
stitution grants no authority over education to the Federal Government. Education 
is not mentioned in the Constitution of the United States, and for good reason. The 
Founders wanted most aspects of life managed by those who were closest to them, 
either by State or local government or by families, businesses, and other elements 
of civil society. Certainly, they saw no role for the Federal Government in education. 
Now, if we are going to be involved in education, we ought to expect a civic, finan-
cial, and productive return on our investment. 

Committee Republicans are focused on supporting students in completing an af-
fordable postsecondary education that will prepare them to enter the work force 
with the skills they need for lifelong success. 

We ought to work together—and I mean actual collaboration—to give students ac-
cess to education options that will prepare them to enter the work force with the 
skills they need for lifelong success. Students need pathways not partisanship. 

It is my hope that this hearing is a step in the productive and bipartisan direc-
tion. Again, thank you all for being here, and I look forward to discussing reforms 
to higher education that increase student success without expensive government 
handouts 

Chairwoman WILSON. Without objection, all of the Members who 
wish to insert written statements into the record may do so by sub-
mitting them to the Committee Clerk electronically in Microsoft 
Word format by 5:00 p.m. on March 31, 2021. 

I will now introduce the witnesses. Keith Thornton, Jr., is a sen-
ior at Florida International University, FIU, where he’s majoring 
in recreation and sports management. Keith is a 5000 Role Models 
of Excellence Project Wilson Scholar in an educational talent 
search TRIO program alum, and he is a Pell Grant recipient. 

During the COVID–19 pandemic Keith received emergency finan-
cial aid from both the CARES Act and CERTIA, which helped him 
stay afloat. I am pleased to recognize my colleague Representative 
Mark Takano to briefly introduce his constituent who is appearing 
before us as a witness today. Representative Mr. Takano, do I see 
you? 

Mr. TAKANO. Thank you, Chair Wilson. It’s my distinct honor to 
welcome Chancellor Eloy Ortiz Oakley, who is Chancellor of the 
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California Community College system. Mr. Oakley was appointed 
Chancellor for the California Community Colleges in 2016, and is 
best known throughout California and the Nation for implementing 
innovative programs and policies that help students succeed in col-
lege. 

One of the most exciting developments in California Madam 
Chair, is the use of alternatives to testing to actually place stu-
dents into college level classes and avoid unnecessary remediation. 
This has huge implications for diversifying—— 

[Audio difficulties] 
Mr. VASSAR. Chairwoman Wilson, I believe Mr. Takano’s connec-

tion became severed possibly. 
Chairwoman WILSON. All right. So I’d like to welcome Chancellor 

Eloy Ortiz Oakley as a witness. Welcome. It’s a pleasure to have 
you here today. The Chancellor was appointed for the California 
Community Colleges in 2016, and is best known throughout Cali-
fornia and the Nation for implementing innovative programs and 
policies that help students succeed in college. 

Prior to becoming Chancellor Mr. Oakley was a Superintendent 
President of the Long Beach Community College District. After 
serving in the U.S. Army, Chancellor Oakley began his education 
at a community college, first enrolling at Golden West College and 
then transferring to the University of California Irvine where he 
received a bachelor of arts in environmental analysis and design 
and master of business administration. Welcome. 

Our next witness is Daniel Zibel. He is the Vice President and 
Chief Counsel and co-founder of the National Student Legal De-
fense Network. Mr. Zibel is an expert on consumer protection and 
higher education and leads Student Defense Network to ensure 
that student loan borrowers can access the courts to assert their 
rights against predatory loan servicing practices. 

Prior to joining Student Defense, Dan served as a Deputy Assist-
ant General Counsel for post-secondary education at the Depart-
ment of Education where he served as the lead legal counsel to the 
enforcement unit at Federal student aid, and on the Obama admin-
istration’s interagency task force on foreign project education. 

Mr. Zibel has a Bachelor of Arts in Political Science from Haver-
ford College and a law degree from the University of Michigan Law 
School. Welcome. 

Next Ms. Lindsey Burke is a Director of the Center for Education 
Policy and Mark A. Kolokotrones Fellow in Education. Lindsey 
Burke oversees the Heritage Foundation’s research and policy on 
issues pertaining to pre-school, K–12, and higher education reform. 

She also serves as a fellow with EdChoice, the Legacy Founda-
tion of Milton and Rose Friedman and is on the National Advisory 
Board of Learn4Life, a network of public charter schools. Is on the 
board of the Educational Freedom Institute, and serves on the 
Board of Choice Media. 

Ms. Burke holds a bachelor’s degree in politics from Hollins Uni-
versity, a master of teaching degree from the University of Vir-
ginia, and a Ph.D. in education policy from George Mason Univer-
sity. 

These are my instructions to you as witnesses. We appreciate 
your participation today, and we look forward to your testimony. 
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Let me remind you that we have read your written statements, and 
they will appear in full in the hearing record. Pursuant to Com-
mittee Rule 8(d) and committee practice, each of you is asked to 
limit your oral presentation to a five-minute summary of your writ-
ten statement. 

I also remind you as witnesses that pursuant to Title 18 of the 
U.S. Code, Section 1001, it is illegal—illegal, to knowingly and will-
fully falsify any statement, representation, writing, document, or 
material fact presented to Congress or otherwise conceal or cover 
up a material fact. 

Before you begin your testimony please remember to unmute 
your microphone. During your testimony staff will be keeping track 
of time, and a timer will sound when time is up. Please be atten-
tive to the time. Wrap up when your time is over, and re mute your 
microphone. 

If any of you experience technical difficulties during your testi-
mony, or later in the hearing, you should stay connected on the 
platform, but make sure you are muted, and use your phone to im-
mediately call the IT director whose number was provided to you 
in advance. 

We will let all of the witnesses make their presentations before 
we move to Member questions. When answering a question please 
remember to unmute your microphone. I will first recognize my 
friend and son, Keith Thornton from Florida International Univer-
sity. Keith. 

STATEMENT OF KEITH THORNTON, STUDENT, FLORIDA 
INTERNATIONAL UNIVERSITY 

Mr. THORNTON. Good afternoon everyone. Again my name is 
Keith Thornton, Junior. Chairman Member Wilson, Ranking Mem-
ber Murphy, Members of the subcommittee, thank you for allowing 
me to testify today. I value the opportunity to come before you on 
behalf of all students across the Nation whose educations have 
been disrupted by the pandemic and who have relied on emergency 
aid to remain financially afloat and continue pursuing their degree. 

The fact that my experience during this challenging period is in 
many ways not unique is a testament to the severity of this crisis, 
and the ongoing need for Federal relief. 

I am a senior at Florida International University studying recre-
ation and sports management. And since my freshman year, I have 
benefited from the support of fellow students, teachers, and posi-
tive campus environment. This support network has been critical 
to helping me remain focused and weather many of the challenges 
that have arisen in the past year. 

I am also a proud graduate of the South Florida TRIO Program, 
which enabled me to form long-lasting relationships with instruc-
tors and students who have been a consistent source of motivation. 
My program instructor, Ms. Tiffany Tyler, regularly checks in with 
me and checks in with my family to see if everything is going well 
with us. And there was a point in time where I was even contem-
plating whether or not college was for me. 

And in the end I was able to go to my peers within the program 
and they were encouraging me to continue pushing through and 
now I’m in a position where I’m getting ready to graduate. And Ms. 
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Tiffany Tyler and others provided the guidance and mentorship 
that I needed to not only continue my education, but to also enjoy 
it. 

In the past year, these supportive relationships have been more 
important than ever. When the pandemic hit, my education was 
disrupted. I had to suspend my internship, and I lost my job. I had 
been working for about 2 months before the start of the semester, 
which enabled me to move into an apartment and forego taking out 
an additional loan and having to stay on campus. 

And losing that income was a heavy blow, so it was a great relief 
when a few weeks later I received emergency funds from FIU that 
were made available through the CARES Act. And this aid helped 
me purchase school supplies and even keep up with bills, whether 
it was rent, or anything concerning my car because I had to travel. 

Without that financial support, I would have been forced to jeop-
ardize my future by taking out more loans that I initially hadn’t 
planned for. The second round of aid that I received through the 
Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental Appropriations Act 
has similarly provided a lifeline that gave me the opportunity to 
continue my studies without added financial stress. 

This has been critically important because even without having 
to worry about replacing the income I lost when my job ended, it 
has been challenging to remain focused on my studies. And al-
though I haven’t allowed myself to become discouraged, or to give 
up, COVID–19 has had a huge effect on my ability to stay moti-
vated. 

I struggled with the transition of virtual learning and not having 
the same support network around me. Without the presence of my 
peers and teachers, I felt more alone and forced to rely on my own 
strength. 

Still, it has been my relationships with mentors, counselors, and 
other students that have enabled me to remain on track. And with 
their continued support, and thanks to the emergency financial aid 
I received, I look forward to graduating as soon as this summer. 

I would like to thank the Members of this committee for thinking 
of students across the United States who, like me, suddenly had to 
take on unexpected costs when the pandemic hit, and for delivering 
meaningful relief. 

I would also urge you to continue to provide support for students 
who are most in need. We represent the future, and I, like many 
of my counterparts, want to use our degrees to make an impact. Al-
though Florida tuition rates have remained flat for eight years, 
many students would benefit from an effort double the Pell consid-
ering the significant financial burden that exists on us and our 
families. 

Receiving financial aid that removes some of this strain helps 
put students in a position to thrive. And as its name implies, FIU 
has an international focus, and I want to also speak to the impor-
tance of ensuring that international students have the same oppor-
tunities to succeed. 

They are pursuing the same dreams and have in many cases 
been equally impacted by the pandemic. So I want to thank you for 
the opportunity to speak here today, and I look forward to answer-
ing any questions you may have. Thank you. 
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[The prepared statement of Mr. Thornton follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF KEITH THORNTON 
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Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you so much Keith, thank you. We 
will now hear from Chancellor Eloy Ortiz Oakley. Chancellor. 

STATEMENT OF CHANCELLOR ELOY ORTIZ OAKLEY, 
CHANCELLOR, CALIFORNIA COMMUNITY COLLEGES 

Mr. OAKLEY. Well good afternoon everyone. And Chair Wilson, 
Ranking Member Murphy, and Members of the subcommittee my 
name is Eloy Ortiz Oakley. I’m a proud community college transfer 
student, and I’m pleased to serve as the Chancellor of the Cali-
fornia Community Colleges. 

I’m honored to speak to you today on the future of higher edu-
cation, as we look to the end finally, of the COVID–19 pandemic. 
My remarks will focus on how our community colleges are sup-
porting our students to stay enrolled and complete their studies, 
and how an effective partnership with Congress and the Federal 
Government can lead to an equitable recovery by investing in high-
er education and supporting the displaced workers ravaged by this 
pandemic. 

First, let me tell you a little bit about the California Community 
Colleges. We are the largest and most diverse system of higher 
education in the Nation with 116 colleges serving more than 2 mil-
lion students in urban, suburban, and rural communities. They are 
the primary pathway to educational and economic mobility for Cali-
fornians, and we are proud to serve the top 100 percent of our stu-
dents. 

Like much of the Nation 1 year ago today, our State went into 
an immediate lockdown to ensure the health and safety of our 
workers, families, and students. Our colleges are—I want first com-
mend Governor Gavin Newsom for his swift and decisive action. 
Our colleges also acted decisively. 

In a matter of weeks our faculty and college leaders mobilized to 
convert tens of thousands of courses and programs to an online, or 
remote modality. The support of Congress has been critical to our 
system, and our students during this critical moment. 

The funds provided by the CARES Act were used, among other 
things to help our diverse students purchase things like laptops, 
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Wi-Fi hotspots, and as emergency financial aid to students who lost 
their jobs, in many cases were struggling to find their next meal, 
or stave off eviction. 

As we look to the future of higher education, the most important 
task is to ensure that students can attend, and afford the total cost 
of college. As no doubt you have heard, community colleges have 
seen a sudden and alarming decrease in enrollments since the start 
of the pandemic. 

We believe that this is due to many factors, foremost among 
them being that our students, they balance multiple responsibil-
ities. They are parents. Primary breadwinners. They balance mul-
tiple jobs, and they share the same Wi-Fi with a full household and 
are facing—many of them are facing homelessness and other chal-
lenges. 

The economic devastation brought by the COVID pandemic has 
hit our lowest income students the hardest. We are appreciative of 
the ongoing discussions about tuition free community college and 
would note that California provides nearly three billion dollars in 
student financial aid to waive tuition for low income students at-
tending community colleges and four-year universities. 

However, the cost of college goes beyond tuition. It includes text-
books, supplies such as laptops, housing, food, transportation and 
child care. We have used funds from the stimulus legislation 
passed by Congress to provide direct emergency one-time assist-
ance to our most vulnerable students. 

We need stable, permanent system of student financial aid that 
acknowledges the true costs of attending college. This is true not 
just in California, but across the country where the movement to 
double the Federal Pell is gaining momentum, and we are pleased 
to support this effort. 

Our commitment is two-fold—increasing financial aid for stu-
dents to cover non-tuition related expenses, and scaling those addi-
tional student supports that they need to complete their education. 
Additionally, financial support is needed to ensure equitable broad- 
band access for all. 

High-speed internet is not a luxury. If anything, what we have 
learned from this pandemic is that every American household must 
have access to reliable high-speed broadband. I also believe the 
community college training programs are critical to preparing 
America’s workforce, and ensuring an equitable recovery. Califor-
nia’s workforce programs, including those funded by the Federal 
Perkins Career Technical Education Program match, employers 
and high-skill, high-wage industries with educated and qualified 
workers. 

We strongly encourage these programs that provide new path-
ways to secure employment and that pay a living wage. I believe 
that we should place an emphasis of community college programs 
that focus on the skills and competencies workers need to get back 
into the workforce in a meaningful way. 

We also further support oversight of the for-profit industry. We 
thank Congress for including the America Rescue Plan Act lan-
guage that strengthens the 90/10 rule which helps hold for-profits 
accountable for their reliance on Federal aid dollars. 
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Finally, congressional action is needed to support our undocu-
mented students. This is not a partisan issue for us. This is a 
moral and economic imperative. Undocumented students are our 
future teachers, business owners, doctors and entrepreneurs. We 
urge Congress to codify the deferred action for childhood arrivals 
program. 

I will close by adding that with regard to equity higher education 
now is the time to double down on efforts to insure that students 
have the supports they need to be successful, whether they’re in 
California, middle America, or the Atlantic Coast. I’m proud to rep-
resent a State that leads with equity at the center of everything 
we do. We cannot do this alone. Ongoing Federal support, a part-
nership with the Biden administration, leaders of this sub-
committee and the entire Congress are needed to make this hap-
pen. 

I thank you for the time. I’m honored to be here today, and I look 
forward to answering your questions. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Oakley follows:] 
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Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you so much. We will now hear 
from Lindsey Burke. 

STATEMENT OF DR. LINDSEY M. BURKE, PH.D., DIRECTOR, 
CENTER FOR EDUCATION POLICY, AND MARK A. 
KOLOKOTRONES FELLOW IN EDUCATION, THE HERITAGE 
FOUNDATION 

Ms. BURKE. Good afternoon. My name is Lindsey Burke. I am a 
Mark A. Kolokotrones Fellow in Education and the Director of the 
Center for Education Policy at the Heritage Foundation. 

Thank you Chairwoman Scott and Chairwoman Foxx and thank 
you subcommittee Chairwoman Wilson and Ranking Member Mur-
phy for the opportunity to testify today. 

COVID–19 has posed challenges to every aspect of education in 
America from preschool through college. But it has also presented 
opportunities to rethink whether the current higher education sys-
tem is serving students in the best way possible, and whether there 
are opportunities for reform. 
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The congressional response to COVID–19 has now included three 
major aid packages. As part of the CARES Act passed in March 
2020, higher education received 14 billion dollars in additional Fed-
eral funding on top of the sector’s standard annual appropriations. 

That was followed by another 22.7 billion dollars in new funding 
as part of the December 2020 package. And then by the most re-
cent American Rescue Plan Act which will provide yet another 40 
billion to the higher education sector. In all, colleges will have re-
ceived an additional 76 billion dollars in Federal spending over the 
past 12 months alone—a monumental sum, nearly equivalent to 
the Department of Education’s entire annual discretionary budget. 

Colleges should now take the opportunity to make sure that that 
money is used responsibly. College boards of trustees and regents 
need to direct their universities to tackle program prioritization 
and reinvest funds in programs that advance their core mission 
rather than continuing to engage in a facilities and amenities arms 
race. 

From 2001 to 2011 the number of non-teaching employees and 
administrators increased 50 percent faster than teaching faculty. 
At the same time the 6-year completion rate for students pursuing 
a bachelor’s degree stood at just 60 percent in 2020. One-third of 
college graduates are underemployed, working in jobs that do not 
require a bachelor’s degree, and business leaders also report that 
college courses do not prepare graduates for the workforce, or pro-
vide them with the practical or technical skills needed to be suc-
cessful in their careers. 

Schools should focus resources on teaching and learning and 
should evaluate productivity by assessing and prioritizing academic 
programs that really reinforce their core mission and prepare stu-
dents for the workforce or further academic study. The colleges and 
universities should also review facilities and amenities expendi-
tures and auxiliary services such as dining services and student 
housing, janitorial services, and consider outsourcing delivery and 
management of these functions which are unrelated to their core 
mission as academic institutions. 

And for its part Congress should not lose sight of the tens of bil-
lions in new relief funding now that it has been appropriated, and 
should make sure the Department of Education is providing timely 
and useful oversight of how colleges are spending that money. 

Congress should also rescind the elastic clause of the HEA pro-
hibiting creditors from using their title for keeping authority to im-
pose onerous regulations on institutions. And Federal policymakers 
should make space for private lending to re-emerge and for innova-
tive education financing options to flourish by reducing Federal 
subsidies, including eliminating the Federal PLUS Loan program, 
both the parent PLUS and grad PLUS components. 

And finally, Federal officials should allow colleges to limit stu-
dent borrowing. Currently, colleges are barred from assessing a 
student’s likelihood of repaying a loan based on that student’s 
course of study or borrowing history. Although these factors can 
predict a student’s ability to repay their loans, colleges are not al-
lowed to limit the amount students can borrow. 

Congress should amend the HEA to allow colleges to limit bor-
rowing, helping students to exit school with lower levels of debt. 
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Colleges and universities across the country do face challenges as-
sociated with the COVID–19 pandemic, but so does nearly every 
sector of society. Ever increasing Federal spending and subsidies 
will not correct problems that have plagued the higher education 
sector for decades, and which predated the Coronavirus. 

Congress should take this opportunity to pursue reforms that 
will help colleges navigate the pandemic, while also increasing 
their value proposition moving forward thank you. 

[The prepared statement of Ms. Burke follows:] 
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Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you so much for your testimony. Fi-
nally, we will hear from Daniel Zibel, welcome. 
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STATEMENT OF MR. DANIEL A. ZIBEL, VICE PRESIDENT AND 
CHIEF COUNSEL, NATIONAL STUDENT LEGAL DEFENSE NET-
WORK 

Mr. ZIBEL. Good afternoon Madam Chair Wilson, Ranking Mem-
ber Murphy and Members of the committee. I am the Vice Presi-
dent and Chief Counsel of Student Defense. We use litigation and 
advocacy to bring change for students on issues of consumer protec-
tion and higher education. 

I want to thank you for having me here today. As we all know 
beyond the health effects and tragic losses of this past year, the 
Coronavirus has fundamentally altered so many aspects of Amer-
ican lives. With respect to higher education there have been enor-
mous impacts on students, perspective students, families, study 
loan borrowers and repayment, recent graduates, or those who left 
school without a credential at all. 

COVID has exacerbated economic problems, including growing 
disparities in a system of higher education that has benefited so 
many, but has left so many others particularly in communities of 
color with long-lasting, negative effects. 

We are seeing signs now of an enrollment resurgence at for-profit 
colleges. Although overall, post-secondary enrollment decline in the 
fall of 2020, enrollment at for-profit colleges actually increased. 
This trend is similar to what happened around the Great Reces-
sion, and is worrisome in light of the overwhelming evidence that 
students who attend for-profit colleges have worse outcomes at 
large than their peers at public or non-profit institutions. 

Thankfully, the U.S. Department of Education has ample tools to 
make sure that taxpayer funded student loans and grants are not 
propping up predatory institutions while leaving students with 
mountains of debt and worthless degrees. This spring marks the 
30th anniversary of a bipartisan report by the Senate Permanent 
Subcommittee on Investigations, which offered a scathing review of 
the department’s oversight mechanisms and led to bipartisan legis-
lation that gave the department many of the oversight tools it has 
today. 

So at a time when the needs of students and borrowers are so 
pressing, the department is not effectively using the tools that Con-
gress provided to ensure that colleges are best serving students 
and taxpayers. For example, on the heels of the 1991 report, Con-
gress sought to ensure that taxpayers were protected when colleges 
failed their students. 

Because taxpayers can be on the hook for hundreds of millions 
of dollars when an institution closes or defrauds its students, Con-
gress authorized the department to recover financial losses, not 
only from institutions themselves, but also from the individuals 
who own or run those institutions, including board members and 
top executives. 

Thirty years later the department has never brought an action 
under this authority. The department has largely failed to fine 
schools for consumer facing wrongs, or issue other sanctions on 
predatory institutions. And there are far too many examples of the 
department certifying a school for years of access to student aid 
funds, even when a school is facing a known risk of losing State 
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authorization or accreditation, or is under investigation by State 
and Federal law enforcement. 

Enforcement is not just about punishing misconduct. It’s also 
about deterring future misconduct. But even in terms of routine 
compliance, the department’s program review process and compli-
ance audits are riddled with delays and inefficiencies. An Inspector 
General’s sample of 739 audits over an 11 year period found more 
than 75 percent to have been conducted in a failing or deficient 
manner. 

I’ve noted additional failures in my written testimony. This is not 
to say that Federal student aid is always missing the mark. But 
given the enormous investment in student aid, and the life-long ef-
fects that failures can have on students and borrowers, the depart-
ment must be doing a better job of oversight. 

I want to emphasize three additional high level recommenda-
tions. First, FSA must embed student protections in all of its deci-
sions. Decisions should be about what is best for students. FSA 
currently considers regulated entities to be its partners. It’s long 
past time for students and borrowers to be the true borrowers of 
the department. 

Second, the department must collaborate to reduce racial dispari-
ties around student debt. FSA should work closely with the depart-
ment’s Office for Civil Rights, and the Civil Rights Division of Jus-
tice, each of which has unique authorities and expertise. 

Third, FSA should create a public service office to oversee issues 
relating specifically to teachers, nurses and so many others. There 
should be personnel dedicated to coordinating with the VA on the 
GI bill, and with the Department of Defense on post-secondary pro-
grams for military members and their families. 

And the department must improve the bipartisan public service 
loan forgiveness program for all public servants. At this time, the 
department can and must do better. Oversight is one piece of a 
larger puzzle to ensure the promise of higher education. I look for-
ward to your questions. Thank you. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Zibel follows:] 
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Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you so much. Thank you to all of 
the witnesses, and again welcome. Under Committee Rule 9(a) we 
will now question the witnesses under the five-minute rule. I will 
be recognizing our subcommittee Members in seniority order, again 
to ensure that the Members’ five-minute rule is adhered to, staff 
will be keeping track of time. 

And the timer will sound when time has expired. Please be at-
tentive to the time. Wrap up when your time is over, and re-mute 
your microphone. 
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As chairwoman I now recognize myself for five minutes. 
This question goes to Mr. Thornton. Have you had unexpected 

emergency expenses due to the pandemic? If so, how has receiving 
emergency funding, including from the CARES Act helped you 
meet your basic needs and ensure you could continue in school? 

And how do you think additional investments in student aid, like 
restoring the purchasing power of the Pell Grant would impact fu-
ture generations of students? 

Mr. THORNTON. Yes. Thank you Congresswoman Wilson. So to 
answer this question I would say that you know some unexpected 
emergency expenses that have come up due to the pandemic are 
kind of what I mentioned was me, unfortunately losing my job last 
year, right before school started. 

Initially I had the job for about 2 months, and it put me in a po-
sition to where I was comfortable enough to be able to go out and 
you know get my own apartment. And with the job not needing as 
many employees, I was let go from that job, so it put me in a posi-
tion to where I had to pour a lot of funds from my savings, and 
it put me in a position to where I wasn’t really as able to provide 
for myself in terms of rent, bills, and even things concerning school, 
being able to purchase materials. 

So as far as receiving under the CARES Act, it literally came just 
in time, and I was able to use that to not only take care of myself 
as far as where I was staying, but even take care of myself as far 
as school is concerned. And I purchased the necessary materials in 
order to stay afloat and gain the wisdom and knowledge that I 
needed in order to pass my courses. 

So that was about later last year sometime, and to answer your 
question as far as additional investments in student aid. I think it 
would be awesome. I think it definitely would help us as students 
a lot, just given the current situation still with this pandemic, a lot 
of people are still losing their jobs. 

It’s hard for people to even find jobs, and a lot of people, students 
my age, we work so that we can take care of ourselves as far as 
school is concerned. So when it comes to receiving additional funds 
and additional aid it would help a lot. I think it would definitely 
have a huge impact on us being able to stay in school an also be 
able to provide for ourselves concerning our school as well. 

Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you so much. And with programs 
like 5,000 Role Models of Excellence and the TRIO Program alone, 
how has mentoring impacted your success? 

Mr. THORNTON. I would say it has greatly impacted my success 
even now. As I mentioned with a shout out to Ms. Tiffany Tyler 
who has played a huge role in me being here, in my first year here, 
she made it memorable, honestly. 

And for her to continue to remain in contact with me, checking 
with me, see how I’m doing with school, checking in on my GPA, 
making sure that I’m able to stay afloat, making sure that I’m ap-
plying to scholarships. She honestly helped me out so much. And 
for that I’m extremely grateful. 

And even within the 5000 Role Models of Excellence Program 
and TRIO Program, outside of mentors I was able to build lasting 
relationships with young men like myself who were a part of this 
program and who are still pursuing a degree. I know that Ms. Con-
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gresswoman Wilson is familiar with a fine young man named Pres-
ton Cooper who not only was my roommate he was a 5,000 Role 
Models Alum. 

And he’s honestly been a great addition to my life and has helped 
me grow in many different ways. So the 5,000 Role Model in Excel-
lence Program and TRIO Program has been tremendous and has 
helped me to get where I am now, as I mentioned to potentially be 
able to graduate by the end of this summer. 

Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you. Mr. Zibel how can the Depart-
ment of Education better protect students, especially those most 
vulnerable to abuse from predatory institutions? Predatory actors. 

Mr. ZIBEL. Sure thank you Chair Wilson. Look, under over the 
last 4 years I think what we’ve seen is an administration that evis-
cerated a lot of important protections for students. Repealing the 
gainful employment rule, raising the bar for Trump borrower de-
fense, or you know the student loan discharges for defrauded stu-
dents, you know, to the point where I think the last Congress even 
used the Congressional Review Act to try to veto what Secretary 
DeVos had done, stalling a worse relief for borrowers who had been 
defrauded by for-profit colleges. 

So part of it is restoring a lot of those protections, but that’s not 
it. That can’t be it. There has to be a cultural shift at the depart-
ment by putting student interest first. Enforcement in this space 
can’t just be about punishing actors, and providing debt relief after 
the fact. We’ve got to be deterring conduct in the first place. 

Student lives are at stake, and the ramifications of this are long- 
lasting, so we really need to be thinking about that first. Our orga-
nization has been writing a lot about this over the past six-months 
at 100daydocket.org about how to reinvigorate enforcement and 
really put those culture protections at the front end for all students 
and student loan borrowers. 

Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you so much. I now recognize Dr. 
Foxx for her questioning. 

Ms. FOXX. Thank you Madam Chairman I appreciate that. Dr. 
Burke, well thanks to all of our witnesses today. Dr. Burke thank 
you for your testimony. Congressional Democrats are passionate 
about oversight of one particular sector of postsecondary education, 
the for-profit sector. 

The congressional Republicans care about all students at all in-
stitutions. What are the current institutional accountability metrics 
in the Higher Ed Act and how effective are they? Were these effec-
tive during the pandemic, or were they exposed as deficient? 

Ms. BURKE. Well thank you Chairwoman Foxx for that question. 
The current accountability metrics in the Higher Education Act, I 
would say are rather lacking if we just look at outcomes. And that 
applies to all sectors. I think that it is inaccurate to say that prob-
lems in higher education are solely a function of career and tech-
nical education programs. 

If we look at traditional four-year brick and mortar colleges, un-
fortunately, we see low graduation rates across the board. I men-
tioned that the 6-year graduation rate is 60 percent earlier, that’s 
something that should concern us all. 

I really think that we should compare apples to apples when 
we’re thinking about accountability. If you look at certificate pro-
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grams across the country, just 45 percent of students who pursue 
a certificate at a public college had earned it with 3 years. That 
figure actually rises to 70 percent for students who attend for-profit 
colleges. 

And then there are other metrics as well. Andrew Gillan who re-
searches in this area found that there are 514 colleges, many of 
these are community colleges at which the loan default rates of 
their students actually exceed their graduation rates, and he has 
called these red flag institutions. 

And so you know we need accountability across the board. I 
think one way to do that is to advertise the college scorecards a lit-
tle bit more. There’s a lot of data already on that college scorecard. 
There are data about almost everything that you could want to 
know about college outcomes. 

So I think it would help greatly if we had actors in the K–12 
space like school boards, across the country making public schools 
aware of the information, making guidance counselors aware so 
they can provide that information to students. Sunlight really is 
the best disinfectant and that applies to accountability within the 
higher education system as well. 

And then of course I would argue that one of the accountability 
measures that we really need is accountability for taxpayer dollars 
because at the end of the day our taxpayer funds, the Federal Gov-
ernment originates and services 90 percent of all student loans 
now. 

And a big step in the right direction, as I mentioned earlier, 
would actually be to reduce some of these Federal subsidies to 
make space for private lending to re-emerge. Private lenders are in 
a better position to judge a student’s ability to repay those loans 
moving forward. 

I think that is the single best accountability measure that we 
could put into place. 

Ms. FOXX. Well thank you very much. When I heard Mr. Zibel 
say that it is inappropriate to punish actors, and we needed to put 
students first, I thought that he was talking about the Obama ad-
ministration actually. 

Do you have an idea on how we could align the incentives of in-
stitutions, employers, taxpayers, and students. I think you men-
tioned about accountability, but how do we align the incentives so 
that it appears to be a win-win, instead of a win-lose situation all 
the time? 

Ms. BURKE. Yes that’s a great question Representative Foxx. I 
think one of the best things to do is really a State level effort, and 
we’re already seeing this in 32 states across the country, Virginia, 
Tennessee, Indiana, many others, where they have policies in place 
that allocate their funds to public colleges based on measures that 
include course completion, so I think that’s one good step in the 
right direction. 

And then again at the end of the day, I think we can take a cue 
from the market. We can look at what industry is doing when it 
comes to really realigning incentives. There are many industry 
upscaling programs that are out there at the moment. You can look 
at companies, Amazon, FedEx, others that will actually prepay tui-
tion for programs that are aligned with different career paths with-
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in their organization, and so I think that’s a way to really respon-
sibly align incentives. 

A lot of that though is going to have to happen at the State level 
and within the private sector. 

Ms. FOXX. Great. Well you gave me a good segue to talk about 
fostering a culture of life-long learning, which we think is very im-
portant. But the current system is not designed for multiple access 
points and off ramps. What HEA reforms can Congress make to 
create a system where short-term programs, stackable credentials, 
and life-long learning is the new normal? 

Ms. BURKE. Well that’s such a critical question as well. You 
know there are conversations right now around allowing existing 
Title IV funds to go to shorter term programs to allow students to 
direct those dollars to options that currently aren’t eligible under 
ETA rules because of those time limitations. 

I think that’s a really good step in the right direction. That 
would enable a lot of individuals, people who want to switch ca-
reers, you know, mid-career to engage in earn and learn opportuni-
ties, to take some of those Title IV funds to shorter term program. 

I think that’s a step in the right direction. There are larger re-
forms that need to take place like decoupling Federal financing 
from accreditation to allow Title IV dollars to flow in a more piece-
meal way, but at least in the near-term, those short-term options 
are a good step in the right direction. 

Ms. FOXX. Thank you Madam Chairman. I yield back. 
Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you, thank you. Mr. Takano of Cali-

fornia. Mr. Takano are you still connected? We’ll come back to Mr. 
Takano. Is Mr. Murphy on? Mr. Murphy of North Carolina, Mr. 
Murphy. 

Mr. MURPHY. Thank you Chairwoman Wilson. First of all I want 
to acknowledge Keith Thornton, Mr. Thornton, just to congratulate 
you on the fine work that you’ve done, wish you the best of success. 
You know that success comes from within, and it doesn’t come from 
being handed down to you, but it comes from hard work and oppor-
tunity. 

So I congratulate you on what you’ve done, and encourage you 
to do even greater things and we look forward to hearing back from 
you. So a question I’ll direct, at least the first one toward Dr. 
Burke, and thank you for joining us today. Your testimony will 
help us as we seek to work with our Democratic colleagues to re-
form the HEA, and the best interest of students and taxpayer. 

I want to stress the importance of bipartisanship. Last year Con-
gress came together in a bipartisan manner to pass two COVID– 
19 relief packages that included specific, and very significant fund-
ing for postsecondary education. 

I have to say I was disappointed that this last funding package 
went across party lines and was not a bipartisan effort, and that’s 
disappointing I think, not only for the country, but for our Con-
gress as whole. We need to really work together. The American 
people are better served when we tackle problems shoulder to 
shoulder. 

In that vein Dr. Burke, let me ask your assessment of what Con-
gress did last year with the Higher Education Emergency Relief 
Funding. Can you put into context the size and the scope of the 
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postsecondary educational bailout? You talked about numbers be-
fore, but I’d like you to flush that out a little bit more if you will. 

Ms. BURKE. Sure. Thank you Representative Murphy for that 
question. I did talk about numbers before. I think it’s important to 
reiterate some of those numbers. The CARES Act was 14 billion for 
higher ed, and then we saw the second package in December. That 
was another 21 billion dollars in that supplemental proposal. 

And then again colleges and universities will receive 40 billion 
as a result of this third package. So in all we’re talking about over 
70 billion dollars. As I said this is more than the entire Depart-
ment of Education’s annual discretionary budget, so it really is a 
breathtaking sum. 

I did a back of the envelope calculation this morning, and if you 
consider the fact that there are 20 million roughly, college students 
across the country, and we have now expended as a result of these 
three packages in additional Federal spending, 76 billion. That’s 
over $3,800.00 per college student, just in these additional funds 
that have gone out the door. 

So it really is like I said, I don’t think there’s a better word to 
describe it than a breathtaking sum of new Federal spending. And 
of course this is not free money. This is taxpayer money. It gets 
handed down to future generations. Right now we have about 28 
trillion dollars standing as our national debt, that’s $84,000.00 per 
person in the country, and this will certainly add to that. 

So it’s a large amount of money and it really needs some over-
sight. 

Mr. MURPHY. I think we’re good. That’s OK. All right. Well thank 
you Dr. Burke. Let me just say you know I’ve been very concerned 
about administrative bloat, and I wrote a couple papers on that. I 
was on a board of trustees at a liberal arts college, and I saw our 
administrative bloat compared to the 42 other sister colleges sky-
rocket. 

My fear is that Mr. Zibel would prefer we had more committees, 
more Vice Presidents, more other bureaucracy. And as we’ve seen 
the level, the amount of educational dollars that actually go toward 
teaching students, does pale in comparison to that of adding more 
administrative bloat. 

I fear that now that we’ve poured all this massive money to col-
leges, instead of actually learning to contract their budgets and be 
responsible with them, will actually do just the opposite. We’ll see 
more lazy rivers. We’ll see more quiet oasis rooms. We’ll veer from 
the mission of colleges to teach students before. 

So to your point they’re going to now be flush with money. And 
anybody flush with money is probably in some ways, I fear, be-
cause of higher education and what they’ve done historically in the 
last 10–15 years, they’re going to spend it. And what does that do 
in all of a sudden 5–10 years when that money runs out, all of a 
sudden that is going to be demanded upon students and giving 
them much, much, much higher access or risk, or again being 
bankrupt when they have all these massive charges. 

I wish you could speak to that just a little bit about administra-
tive bloat, and what this money is you think in your prediction, is 
actually going to do to college costs in the future. 
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Ms. BURKE. Sure thank you for that question. Administrative 
bloat is a huge problem. We have seen significant numbers and 
staffing increases over the past decade. I mentioned earlier that 
from 2001 to 2011 the number of non-teaching employees and ad-
ministrators increased 50 percent faster than teaching faculty and 
colleges across the country. 

If you just look at non-instructional staff at universities around 
the country, that now accounts for more than half of university 
payroll costs, the non-instructional staff. Just 40 percent of full- 
time employees at non-doctoral colleges are instructional staff. 

And that figure actually drops to 28 percent at doctoral granting 
institutions. So just 28 percent at those institutions are teaching 
faculty. This is something that higher education scholar Preston 
Cooper has looked into at length, and he has a new report he just 
put out that I would commend where he recently found that since 
2003 only one-third of the increase in colleges and universities core 
expenditures has gone to spending on instruction, just one-third of 
the increase goes to instruction. 

As he says almost all of the rest has fed the growth of the vast 
administrative apparatus of these institutions. And so as I men-
tioned in my opening statement, colleges really have needed a 
course correction for decades, and so you know, I think too many 
unfortunately are now looking at these various stimulus bills as a 
way to pay for general fiscal mal-administration over the past two 
decades. 

Mr. MURPHY. Dr. Burke thank you. We’re passed our time. I ap-
preciate it. Thank you Madam Chairman, I’ll yield back. 

Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you Mr. Murphy. Ms. Burke you 
are consistently going over time. Please be mindful of the clock. It’s 
there for you. You seem not to hear me when I’m telling you that 
you’re over time, so you will have to keep up with the time, and 
when you see that your time is up please stop. We have a long 
hearing and a lot of people to ask questions. Thank you. 

Mr. Takano of California is our next person, speaker. 
Mr. TAKANO. Thank you Madam Chair. My question is for Chan-

cellor Oakley. Chancellor could you comment briefly on how Cali-
fornia deals with the balance between the administrative costs and 
instructional costs? 

Mr. OAKLEY. Absolutely. And it’s a pleasure to be here again an-
swering these questions. First of all in California you know each 
State is different. But in California in the community colleges, we 
actually have a law. It’s called the 50 Percent Law, which requires 
every community college to assign at least 50 percent of all reve-
nues that come from the State to instruction, to the classroom. 

Now because the nature of instruction has changed quite a bit 
over time, we have had to expand that view because there are a 
number of other efforts that go into supporting a student, including 
a lot of the student supports that help a student succeed. So that 
is the way we handle it, and I would also say that because our sys-
tem is comprised of 73 districts, all have locally elected boards, as 
well as a State system which has a board of Governors. 

There is a sunlight all over our system. So these questions are 
constantly addressed. They’re constantly examined, and we’re con-
stantly being held accountable for where our dollars go. 
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Mr. TAKANO. Thank you Chancellor. You know this hearing is in 
relationship to the American Rescue Plan and how it relates to 
education. I know that in California your sister institutions, the 
California State University System, and the UC system, have sus-
pended the use of standardized tests for the purposes of admission. 

Do you expect that—it’s not really an experiment, it was sort of 
forced by circumstances. Do you expect these sorts of things, these 
sorts of practices to continue after the pandemic is over? 

Mr. OAKLEY. I do. In the California community colleges we’ve 
eliminated the use of standardized placement exams. We have 
found through our own research, as well as research that’s hap-
pened across the country, that the use of standardized exams for 
the purpose of placing the students in courses has significantly un-
dermined low-income students from all backgrounds. 

The same is true for standardized admissions exams. And I think 
the research is overwhelming now. I think places like the Univer-
sity of California have seen the impact that it has had on low-in-
come students and communities of color. And I don’t believe that 
we are going back to those practices in the future. 

Mr. TAKANO. Is it not true that this innovation, this experimen-
tation of not using tests like the placement, or to place students 
into college level classes at California community colleges. But that 
was going on pre-pandemic is what I understand, and can you tell 
us about what you’ve seen? Is your faculty happy with this? Have 
the outcomes been good? Have your transfer rates suffered because 
of the fact that you’re placing students by using instruments other 
than standardized tests? 

Mr. OAKLEY. So first of all the use of what we call multiple meas-
ures placement. That is using multiple sources of information to 
gain information about a student, and place them in the course 
that they deserve to be in, and particularly in math and English, 
has been going on for several years in certain pilots across the sys-
tem. 

A couple of years ago this became law for the entire system. 
Since then students who have been placed using this method, with-
out using standardized placement exams, students are succeeding 
in numbers equal to those students that may have begun in reme-
dial courses before then. 

We have seen significant, significant increases in the number of 
students of color that have been placed in transfer level English 
and math, and they are succeeding at the same rates as other stu-
dents. So we have seen nothing but success thus far. It’s given us 
a lot of good information about how we continue to roll this system 
out. 

And as we continue to rely less and less on remedial courses, and 
rely more and more on providing students a pathway to getting 
into courses that actually count toward their educational goal. And 
that’s been the biggest change. So many courses were created in re-
medial education before this change that were leading nowhere. 

And so many students, particularly those of low income status 
were getting trapped in these courses and not being able to com-
plete their educational goal. 

Mr. TAKANO. Thank you Chancellor my time is up. It sounds like 
innovation was already happening in California community col-
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leges, and it sounds like diversifying the higher education is also 
being significantly impacted. Madam Chair I yield back. 

Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you so much. We’ll now here from 
Mr. Grothman from Wisconsin. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. Yes. Thanks for having me. I have a question 
here for Dr. Burke. You know over the weekend I ran into another 
woman, age 51. She got laid off. She had a general degree, had a 
good job, and now she can’t find anything. And she was just be-
moaning the fact that when she was you know, rather than go to 
a four-year college, why she wasn’t a welder, a medical tech of 
some nature, something or other. 

And I still hear back home well-paid guidance counselors advis-
ing everybody to go to college when again and again, I find people 
not going to college lined up higher paid with less student debt, 
and more job security. What can we do to straighten out these rea-
sonably well-paid guidance counselors to give people a little bit bet-
ter advice, not to mention, on the other end of the thing. 

When I talked to our employers in construction, in medical field, 
and manufacturing. Well right now the only thing holding us back 
from building more housing in Wisconsin, we can’t find anybody to 
do the work. What can we do to straighten out these guidance 
counselors there Dr. Burke? It’s a lot of people’s lives. 

Ms. BURKE. Thank you Representative Grothman. I completely 
agree with you that we need to be communicating to students that 
there are multiple pathways to climbing the ladder of upward, eco-
nomic mobility in America. And too often, the only answer that we 
give them when asked what they should do, is attend a traditional 
four-year college. 

And that has not served many students well who would be better 
situated in the future if they did something other than go through 
that four-year brick and mortar route. And you know to your point 
about construction workers and mechanics, electricians, waitresses, 
you know, all of these individuals end up bearing the cost of Fed-
eral bailouts, and ever-increasing Federal subsidies in the higher 
education sector. 

I think it’s always important to bear in mind that still today two- 
thirds of Americans do not hold bachelors degrees, and it is that 
two-thirds of Americans who also have to pick-up the cost for ever- 
increasing Federal spending. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. OK. I’ll give you a general question. You know 
again I hear talking to my trade unions or tech schools and people, 
you know, going back, getting a skill, maybe in their early 30’s, 
after they already got a college degree in their early 20’s. 

Percentage-wise Doctor Burke, I have no idea what percentage of 
people going to a four-year college would be better off not going to 
one today in your opinion. 

Ms. BURKE. Well it’s hard to say, and it depends on how you 
quantify better off. You know even an individual who might not see 
a massive increase in earnings after having graduated, might still 
say that the experience was worthwhile for them. 

People go to college for a lot of different reasons. But one thing 
we do know is there are an awful lot of students who leave without 
earning that paper credential that they had so fought to get. So 
many students right now are leaving without graduating, and I 
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mentioned 60 percent, 6 year college graduation rate. And really 
the worst position you can be in is having gone to two or three or 
three and a half years of undergrad work, taken out those loans 
and not graduated with that paper credential. 

And unfortunately, we do see that in many cases. So I think that 
for those individuals you could make the case that another path 
would have been much more worthwhile, but it is hard to quantify. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. Well, OK I know there’s certain authors who 
take a stab at it, but I’m going to come back to the woman I talked 
to over the weekend. You know I frequently make the pitch for 
young people to get a skill, rather than college, and that you’re 
going to graduate with less debt, and frequently make more money 
immediately. 

One thing I don’t think is taken into account is if you do wind 
up with some middle low management thing, and you’re laid off 
when you’re 50 or 55, in our society frequently you’re almost unem-
ployable. Whereas if you have a skill, you can keep working until 
you’re 60 or 70 or 80 if you want to. Could you comment on the 
benefit of having a skill, a specific skill set in manufacturing, med, 
tech, whatever, as opposed to a general degree on people who get 
laid off when they’re over 40? 

Ms. BURKE. Sure. Well what we do know, and I can’t give you 
specific numbers on the skill-based side. But what we do know is 
that there are a large proportion of students who are leaving un-
dergraduate work, and entering jobs that do not require a college 
degree. And so this high level of what we refer to as underemploy-
ment is a real problem. 

And I think does suggest that many of those students would 
have been better served pursuing options that are skills-based in 
nature. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. Well thank you Dr. Burke. I appreciate what 
you’re saying, and I hope you continue to educate young people 
around the country to get a second opinion from their guidance 
counselors, who are frequently well-paid and giving bad advice for 
their pay. Thank you. 

Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you. Thank you so much. Ms. 
Jayapal from Washington I see you driving, welcome. 

Ms. JAYAPAL. Thank you Madam Chair. I am not driving I prom-
ise you, but I am in a car because I didn’t want to miss this very 
important hearing. It is clear that the pandemic has had a negative 
impact on college enrollment for all students, particularly low-in-
come, first generation, and certainly freshman of color, who we’ve 
seen a nearly 30 percent decline in community college enrollment 
across the country. 

And since a degree, a higher education degree, whether it’s skills 
training, or a four year college, remains a strong pathway to the 
middle class our economic recovery may be largely dependent on af-
fordable access to postsecondary education. And that’s why I’m ex-
cited for the Seattle Promise Program in my district, and proposals 
like My College for All Act which President Biden has embraced, 
to make both four-year and two year public higher education free 
for families earning up to $125,000.00. 

Mr. Thornton it’s very clear from your testimony that Federal 
programs like TRIO have been meaningful to you personally, and 
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in your student career, in spite of programs that help some stu-
dents shoulder the cost of textbooks, housing, food, and childcare, 
data still shows that due to COVID–19 as many as 56 percent of 
students will need additional aid to stay enrolled. 

Is it your opinion that more comprehensive Federal assistance 
would help students to stay in school? 

Mr. THORNTON. Yes. Thank you so much for asking, and I defi-
nitely agree that additional funding would help students be able to 
stay in school. I think kind of being a living testimony to the cur-
rent situation with the pandemic, me plus a bunch of other stu-
dents like myself, some people we literally worked, some students 
we worked to actually stay in school to pay tuition, to pay to afford 
books and school materials. 

And I think that additional funding definitely would assist in the 
students being able to stay in school, and pursue their dreams, or 
their dream job, or pursue a career with their major. 

Ms. JAYAPAL. So important. Thank you so much. Considering Pell 
has gone from covering 80 percent of the [audio issues] to less than 
30 percent at a public four-year college, would you speak more on 
this disparity making college increasingly out of reach for too many 
people? 

Mr. VASSAR. I think the beginning of your question was not 
heard Congresswoman Jayapal. 

Ms. JAYAPAL. Oh OK, thank you. This is a question for Chan-
cellor Oakley. Non-tuition costs are an important consideration 
since Pell has gone from covering 80 percent of expenses to less 
than 30 percent at a public four-year college. Would you speak 
more on this disparity making college increasingly out of reach for 
too many people? 

Mr. OAKLEY. Absolutely and thank you for that question Rep-
resentative Jayapal. This is particularly an acute situation in 
states like California. High cost of living states, high cost of living 
communities. Our students, particularly those who attend Cali-
fornia community colleges and those who attend broad access pub-
lic institutions come from some of the lowest income communities 
in California and throughout the country. 

So the cost of attending college is the most significant cost. 
States like California for example, the California community col-
leges has the lowest tuition in the country. In addition, more than 
half of our students don’t pay tuition because of the California Col-
lege Promise. 

So the cost of attending college, the true cost of attending college 
is the issue that keeps so many students from one, attending col-
lege, and two, attending full-time because so many of them have 
to juggle multiple issues, have to maintain work in order to provide 
for their families and for their own education. 

So Pell is a significant component to helping those individuals af-
ford to go to college, to complete their college education in a four- 
year period of time. And it has not been keeping up with the cost 
of attending college. 

And so supporting an increase in Pell is certainly something that 
we support, as well as continuing to reduce the cost of attendance 
is also a key ingredient. 
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Ms. JAYAPAL. Thank you so much. And my College For All bill 
would double Pell, and it would allow states with tuition programs 
to redirect any of their savings toward making college more acces-
sible. How would—my College for All bill also uses a Federal/State 
partnership to make public four-year universities free for quali-
fying students. 

Chancellor, how would having a Federal partnership that allows 
states to redirect savings to non-tuition costs help colleges nation-
ally as they struggle with low enrollment? 

Mr. OAKLEY. Well I believe this Federal/State partnership is crit-
ical. States are in the primary role of providing support for our col-
leges and universities and they’re doing—states like California are 
doing a remarkable job of providing the additional support, low-
ering tuition, keeping tuition low, keeping the cost of college low. 

So this partnership would be beneficial in that states like Cali-
fornia could use those additional resources to provide additional 
support for students, either support services or support for non-tui-
tion related costs. 

Ms. JAYAPAL. Thank you so much. And this is a key important 
piece, and I look forward to working with you. Madam Chair I yield 
back. 

Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you. Thank you so much. According 
to my records Mr. Good of Virginia is the next questioner. Mr. 
Good you’re on. 

Mr. GOOD. Thank you Madam Chairman, and thank you to all 
of our witnesses for being with us today. My questions will be di-
rected specifically to Dr. Burke. Dr. Burke I wanted to ask you how 
do you think Federal funding has contributed to the exploding costs 
of higher education? 

Ms. BURKE. Well thank you for that question Representative 
Good. It has clearly contributed. If you look at the inflation ad-
justed tuition rates since the 1970’s. Those have quintupled at both 
public and private colleges across the country. And then when you 
compare that number to Federal subsidies, and those subsidies 
over the same time period have really increased dramatically with 
spending on student loans rising 328 percent over the last 30 
years, from about 20 billion in 1990 to about 87.5 billion in the 
most recent year of data available. 

So, and I would also say that this question of disinvestment and 
State spending is I think, also a little bit off the mark. Because if 
you look at appropriations for public colleges and universities at 
the State level, those have increased $1,700.00 per pupil in real 
terms since 1980. 

So it is safe to say, I would agree with Economist Richard Vetter 
at the University of Ohio that dumping Federal subsidies out of 
helicopters as he once put it, has only enabled universities to in-
crease their costs, their spending profligately, and really pass that 
on to students. 

Mr. GOOD. I’ve had students tell me, and parents tell me that 
once they get on the student loan treadmill it just continues. In 
other words they get loans, it’s almost you have to work delib-
erately to stop the student loans from coming. Once you enroll that 
first semester that first year, it seems automatic. 
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In your testimony you talked about requiring university’s report 
on the use of Federal funding. What specific questions might you 
ask them to report on? 

Ms. BURKE. Sure. And I think specifically with regard to the new 
money that has gone out the door, we really need to know whether 
colleges are using these funds to actually help students who are 
struggling. There’s statutory requirements. About 50/50 of those 
dollars going to student-based aid, and then the other 50 percent 
going to institutional priorities, but we really do need to take a 
look and encourage colleges, and the Department of Ed to assess 
if they’re sending that money to students who are financially strug-
gling. 

And then second I would say, we should assess if they’re actually 
using those funds to build out their IT and distance learning capac-
ities to navigate any sort of similar existential threat in the future 
that they might face like another pandemic. 

Mr. GOOD. You’ve done a great job of verbalizing what most of 
us have already seen in the way that college education costs are 
just going through the roof, far outpacing inflation, multiple times 
over. 

Besides addressing funding, what policies do you think Congress 
could do that could help enact the amount of the non-classroom, 
non-education expenses specifically, the more what many might 
think are wasteful or exorbitant, or excessive, whether it’s staff, or 
whether it’s activities that are being funded. 

What role do you think Congress could play. How could Congress 
help address the amount of spending that’s going to administrative 
type and other, maybe what some people might think, excessive 
and wasteful spending? 

Ms. BURKE. Well I think the single best thing Congress could do 
would be eliminate the Plus Loan program. The Grad Plus Loan 
program in particular, this allowed graduate students to borrow up 
to the cost of attendance, and then the Parent Plus program allows 
parents to borrow for their undergrad student’s college experience. 

And that really encourages, a family level of debt, and family 
level borrowing for families. So eliminating the Plus Loan program 
would be the No. 1 step to take. And as I mentioned earlier, actu-
ally allowing colleges themselves to limit the amount of money that 
students borrow. 

Mr. GOOD. It seems we have systemic issues where there’s not 
a partnership between parents, families if you will, of students and 
the institutions, and trying to together work to make college afford-
able without putting people of course into excessive debt. 

What might be included? What role might Congress play to help 
improve competition in such that like a career in education, a tech-
nical education, temporary programs, vocational programs, commu-
nity college, and other workforce development pathways might be 
able to get on equal footing with the traditional four-year school. 

Ms. BURKE. Yes thanks. Again, I think one of the best options 
there would actually be reforming accreditation, decoupling Federal 
financing from accreditation to allow new quality assurance mecha-
nisms to pop up, to allow a State to for instance, enable the Mayo 
Clinic to credential a nursing course, or the State of Virginia to 
allow Mount Vernon to credential a history course. 



63 

And then enable Title IV funds to actually follow students to 
those individually credentialled courses and courses of study. And 
again, couple that with those short-term options for Title IV fund-
ing that would allow individuals to go find the skills and com-
petencies they need immediately without going through a four-year 
brick and mortar college, would be a second extremely important 
step in that direction. 

Mr. GOOD. I think I’ve about expired my time. I thank you very 
much for answering my questions, and again appreciate you and all 
the other witnesses being with us today. I yield back my time 
Chairman. 

Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you so much. Ms. Leger Fernández 
of New Mexico welcome. 

Ms. LEGER FERNÁNDEZ. Hello. Thank you so much Chair Wilson. 
And thank you to the witnesses for joining us today. Mr. Zibel, 
we’ve heard misrepresentations about your testimony. Would you 
like to respond quickly? 

Mr. ZIBEL. Thank you Congresswoman. You know I think there 
were two comments. One from Ranking Member Foxx. I guess to 
put it bluntly, I don’t think I said anything about punishment not 
being important. I think it is an important aspect of deterring mis-
conduct. 

And when there is an institution of higher education, and we’ve 
seen this for decades. I really would encourage the Members to go 
back and look at the bipartisan report that Senator Sam Nunn and 
his committee drafted, back in the early nineties. 

And it really is déjà vu all over again for some of what we’ve 
been seeing. And you know this is about protecting students at the 
front end. This is about making sure that students aren’t saddled 
with debt, that they will never repay because of worthless degrees. 
This is about making sure that individuals are getting the eco-
nomic opportunity through education to better their lives, and to 
ensure that the taxpayer investment in this, through grants and 
loans is being well spent. 

So you know it’s not about partisan politics. I think if you look 
back at the history of this, Secretary Bennett, the Education Sec-
retary under President Reagan was a fierce critic of the for-profit 
education industry, and for good reason at that time. And you 
know, history has a tendency to repeat itself, and you know, that’s 
what the Department of Education needs to be doing, is really 
making sure that that does not happen again. 

It does not happen to saddle yet another generation of students 
with these mountains of debts that will never be repaid. 

Ms. LEGER FERNÁNDEZ. Thank you for that clarification, and also 
making sure that we all focus. Our focus should be, indeed, on the 
students. And in thinking about the focus on the students I am, 
like the chair and others who have testified today, concerned about 
the non-tuition costs of college, and that the pandemic has simply 
worsened food insecurity, and that that’s something that the Res-
cue Act can address with the emergency funding. 

Miss Chairwoman, I ask unanimous consent to enter into the 
record an article from the Santa Fe Reporter entitled, ‘‘New Mexico 
College Students Face Food Insecurity.’’ 

Chairwoman WILSON. So ordered. 
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Ms. LEGER FERNÁNDEZ. I’m also concerned about declines in stu-
dent enrollment. And students of color in particular, right, have 
seen steep enrollment declines during the pandemic. In New Mex-
ico, as an example, we’ve seen about a 10 percent decline from fall 
2019 to fall 2020. 

We are also in New Mexico, facing the need to diversify our en-
ergy sector and move to a green economy, and will really need 
those partnerships without our higher education schools to lead in 
training for this just renewable innovative economy, like I like to 
say, in New Mexico. 

In Santa Fe Community College we just partnered with our Na-
tional Labs and the renewable energy sector connecting schools and 
employers. Chancellor Ortiz Oakley, what do you believe are the 
best practices to recover student enrollment, and especially ad-
dressing those programs which could develop the workforce for new 
economies like the green economy? 

Mr. OAKLEY. Thank you for that question Congresswoman. First 
and foremost, I strongly believe that community colleges are the 
greatest answer to a recovery with equity in America. They are 
closest to the students that we’re talking about. They open their 
arms to every student, whether recently displaced worker, or a re-
cent graduate from a high school. 

And community college is college, so they are preparing students 
for success in 21st Century economy. So first of all, I believe one 
of the greatest impacts on our students has been the economic fall-
out, the health effects from the pandemic. Our communities of color 
and low-income communities have been hit the hardest. So for 
them it is an economic issue, so providing direct, emergency sup-
port of any kind possible, is one of the best antidotes to helping 
them be able to make the choice between paying rent, and paying 
for their tuition and books, so that they can continue their edu-
cation. 

Second, it’s addressing the needs of displaced workers. So many 
working adults were already struggling post the last recession. 
This pandemic, the economic fallout, has devastated their oppor-
tunity to be in the economy in a meaningful way. So supporting 
short-term, career-training programs, to help get the support, the 
skills and competencies that workers need today, I think is criti-
cally important to a recovery with equity. 

Ms. LEGER FERNÁNDEZ. Thank you very much Chancellor, I yield 
back. 

Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you. Ms. Miller-Meeks of Iowa 
you’re next. You’re now live. 

Ms. MILLER-MEEKS. Thank you so much. I appreciate it Madam 
Chair. Thank you for holding this subcommittee hearing, and for 
providing for the witness testimonies. Thank all of you for testi-
fying today. So I’m a little unusual. I’m one of eight kids. When I 
was burned at 15, decided to become a doctor. And so I left home 
at 16. 

I actually enrolled in San Antonio Junior College as it was called 
at that time, then was able to get a degree in nursing, a master’s 
in education and ultimately a medical degree. So I fully support 
what you’ve said about community colleges and a pathway for edu-
cation, especially for minority, for women, for under-represented 
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groups of low-income, but actually for any student who wishes to 
go onto college, especially if they’re concerned and aren’t quite sure 
what they want to major in, or what will be a successful career 
path for them. 

Having said that I was able to work, go to school and have a 
combination of loans. And so my question for Dr. Burke is that 
there appears to be a dramatic rise in the number of loans bor-
rowed for graduate level programs, and often these graduate level 
programs lead to high-paying jobs. 

And I’m concerned about the combination of unlimited Federal 
lending, and unlimited loan forgiveness for these individuals who 
may ultimately result in a higher income career pathway. So can 
you briefly explain in you’re concerned about this, and you know 
what can Congress do to create a responsible lending program, and 
how can these reforms lead to lowered college cost for students? 

Ms. BURKE. Great thank you Representative Miller-Meeks. I ap-
preciate that. It is, it’s a major concern I think for many of us. The 
proposals that are out there right now to forgive student loan debt 
anywhere from $10,000.00 to $50,000.00 and student loan debt, de-
pending on what proposal you look at, are incredibly regressive in 
nature. 

They would really shift the burden of paying for college away 
from those individuals who do in fact directly benefit from their 
education onto, as I mentioned, the two-thirds of Americans who 
don’t have bachelors degrees, and would presumably not earn as 
much down the road on average, as their college-going counter-
parts. 

And you also bring up a really important point, which is the 
point about professional degrees and borrowing. We know that in-
dividuals who pursue professional degrees in particular, on aver-
age, do quite well. Doctors, lawyers, and so the idea that we would 
forgive those student loans among those individuals who statis-
tically speaking are likely to earn a decent living moving forward, 
really, as I said earlier, is regressive. 

And so I think to get back to my earlier point, if we want to drive 
down costs, we need to tackle the Plus Loan program. The private 
lending market will meet the needs of students who are pursuing 
professional degrees, knowing full well that their ability to repay 
those loans will be very high in the future. 

Ms. MILLER-MEEKS. Thank you for that. And in Iowa we have 
concurrent enrollment for high school and for community colleges 
as pathways to success. We also have the Iowa Student Loan pro-
gram, and you had mentioned about private lending and Federal 
lending. 

We’re very concerned. They do a great job of mentoring students, 
advising them, looking at if they’re a certain educational pathway, 
how that will result in income and ability to pay back loans. And 
I’m concerned about, you know, doing away with an institution 
such as the Iowa Student Loan program which does a great job of 
preparing students and also giving financial literacy. 

So if students want to find good jobs after college, and that could 
mean that it leads to a baccalaureate, but it could be a different 
career pathway. And there is a discrepancy between what students 
feel like they know what employers say about their job readiness, 
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and I just was going to ask if there are some non-traditional edu-
cation pathways that students should be exploring, Dr. Burke. 

Ms. BURKE. Thank you. There certainly are a lot of really innova-
tive non-traditional pathways that are out there, and I think inter-
est is growing in these pathways, because we know that employers, 
as I mentioned earlier, are reporting that students who attend the 
traditional four-year route, aren’t often prepared. 

There was a survey that came out in 2018 from the National As-
sociation of Colleges and Employers that found that although al-
most 80 percent of students believe they’re proficient in oral and 
written communication, just 42 percent of employers agreed. 

And then that survey was followed-up by a subsequent survey 
from the Association of American Colleges and Universities that 
found that similarly, while 62 percent of students felt they were 
competent in these skills, just 28 percent of employers agreed. So 
this gap in skills was eluded to earlier, does have negative eco-
nomic impacts. 

It’s left more than six million jobs empty across the country, so 
I think all of that calls into question the value add for a lot of insti-
tutions. 

Ms. MILLER-MEEKS. Thank you Madam Chair. I yield back my 
time. 

Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you, thank you. And now our good 
friend Mr. Jones of New York. Welcome to the committee, welcome. 

Mr. JONES. Thank you so much for your leadership Madam 
Chair. And thank you to all of the witnesses for appearing before 
us today. On behalf of the American people I want to thank Chan-
cellor Oakley for your innovative work to address the challenges 
faced by community college students during the pandemic. 

Mr. Zibel, for your work to hold the bad actors in our higher edu-
cation system accountable, and of course Mr. Thornton for sharing 
your important first-hand experiences as a student during these 
hard times. While the ongoing pandemic has put a strain on col-
leges and universities, we can all agree that the core problems in 
U.S. higher education predate the COVID–19 pandemic. 

Wages have been stagnant for literally decades when you adjust 
for inflation, even as the cost of a four-year college education has 
soared. The average debt of someone graduating from a four-year 
college or university today is four times higher than it was in the 
early nineties, and this burden is not shared equally. 

Women, people of color, and members of the LGBTQ community 
hold a disproportionate amount of student debt, and find them-
selves less likely to graduate with a four-year degree. In my dis-
trict, in Westchester and Rockland Counties in New York, where 
the cost of living is sky-high, thousands of young people must live 
at home with their parents in part, due to the student debt that 
they shoulder. 

This delays, or outright forecloses their home ownership, which 
we know to be the single greatest generator of wealth in America. 
So I look forward to working with my colleagues to address these 
issues, and want to thank them for their work to make college ac-
cessible, affordable, and equitable for all. 

Before turning to my questions, I do want to set the record 
straight on the idea that increases in financial aid somehow lead 
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to increases in tuition. That is simply not true. First of all no study 
on the so-called Bennett hypothesis has been able to find con-
vincing evidence that this hypothesis is real, at least at public in-
stitutions. 

However, a rigorous study found that for-profit institutions eligi-
ble for Federal student aid, charged 78 percent more than com-
parable programs at ineligible, for-profit institutions. This strongly 
suggests that we need better oversight of the for-profit sector, not 
that we should stop providing students with Federal aid to enroll 
in college. 

Mr. Zibel, I’d like to begin with you. As you stated in an inter-
view last year, there are many problems for the government to ad-
dress in this country right now, and the Department of Education 
doesn’t have to wait for Congress to act when it comes to providing 
student debt relief. 

I’ve been a leader on this issue in the Congress. Indeed Congress 
has already given the Department of Education clear statutory au-
thority to forgive Federally owned student debt under the Higher 
Education Act. So Mr. Zibel would you agree that under existing 
law, yes or no, the President or his education secretary has the 
ability to forgive federally-owned student loan debt with a stroke 
of a pen. 

Mr. ZIBEL. So thank you Congressman for your question, and I 
appreciate your earlier commentary leading up to it. This is an im-
portant topic, and something that I understand that the White 
House and the department are taking a very, very close look at. 
You know quite frankly it is not something I have ever taken the 
kind of legal dive that I think needs to be taken. 

And I really want to defer to the experts who have taken the dive 
on that one before, commenting in front of Congress today. But I 
think what’s immediately clear is that there are buckets of student 
loan borrowers for whom that immediate 100 percent loan relief is 
doable right now. These are the 400,000 borrowers who govern-
ment has already determined are eligible for total and permanent 
disability discharges. 

These are the borrowers that the department has already found 
victimized by predatory for-profit colleges. These are borrowers who 
are attending schools that closed. And government needs to be tak-
ing those steps right now today, to discharge 100 percent of those 
loans. 

Mr. JONES. Yes. Mr. Zibel I appreciate that, reclaiming my time, 
and actually I agree with you, and I would like to enter it back into 
the record a paper you co-authored in October 2020 on this very 
issue of for-profit colleges, personally causing financial losses to 
students and taxpayers because of their misconduct. Madam Chair 
I’d like to enter that into the record. 

Chairwoman WILSON. So ordered. 
Mr. JONES. And I would just to put a finer point on this, I under-

stand that you don’t consider yourself an expert on this subject, but 
Mr. Zibel you would at least agree that the Department of Edu-
cation has already used its statutory authority to pause the collec-
tion of student debt, and indeed the accrual of interest, which is 
obviously a form of student debt cancellation, yes or no? 

Mr. ZIBEL. Yes. I mean quite—— 
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Mr. JONES. Thank you. Reclaiming my time. Thank you so much. 
And finally, as we close, as concerns about the spread of COVID– 
19 increase, so did reported incidents of bullying, racism, and xeno-
phobia toward the Asian, Asian American, and Asian Pacific Is-
lander, or AAPI communities on college campuses across the coun-
try. 

Consequently, individuals from these communities reportedly 
afraid to engage on basic day to day tasks, like going to the grocery 
store, or walking alone in their neighborhoods. Chancellor Oakley, 
what can colleges and universities do to ensure that AAPI students 
feel safe and valued in their classes and on campuses? 

Mr. OAKLEY. Thank you for that question Congressman. First of 
all to be very clear, all colleges and universities should immediately 
and clearly repudiate any attacks on the Asian American or Pacific 
Islander community. We need to engage directly with our students, 
our faculty and our staff to discuss these issues, to ensure that we 
remove the stigma that has been applied to Asian American com-
munities around the COVID–19 pandemic, or anything else. 

So we should treat this issue like we would any other racial reck-
oning issue and take it on head-on. We have a direct role in that, 
and we have our classrooms and our colleges, and our microphone 
to be able to weigh in on this. 

Mr. JONES. Thank you sir. Madam Chair I yield back. 
Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you so much. Let me be mindful to 

the witnesses. There’s a time limit. And when you see stop I will 
give you the opportunity to finish your thought, but not a whole 
minute. Some of these issues are so important we need to address 
them, but we have to be fair. Thank you so much. And now Mrs. 
McClain of Michigan you’re now live Mrs. McClain. 

Mrs. MCCLAIN. Thank you so much Madam Chair. I appreciate 
the opportunity to be on this committee, and I appreciate everyone 
on the committee as well as all the witnesses. My question is really 
regarding oversight and directed to Dr. Burke. 

You suggest Congress keep a watch on the tens of billions of dol-
lars colleagues are spending in emergency relief. What exactly are 
some categories of expenses you are most interested in, and what 
indicators should Congress pay attention to that show it used tax-
payers money responsibly? 

Ms. BURKE. Thank you for that question Representative McClain. 
So as I eluded to earlier, there are statutory allowances for these 
additional funds, and then there are the I think recommendations 
for what colleges should be using these funds for. 

So for example, the public and non-profit schools can use the 
money in these emergency higher education reform dollars for fi-
nancial aid to students, and then they can use about half for insti-
tutional revenue, so that can be anything from faculty and staff 
training, it can be payroll costs, it can be backfilling lost revenue, 
it can be backfilling lost revenue due to a lack of sporting events, 
so it really runs the gamut. 

So those are indeed allowable uses of these funds. At the univer-
sity level though, I think what they really should be using these 
funds for is to support struggling students. And as I said earlier, 
build out their IT infrastructures so that they can navigate these 
challenges in the future. 
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And so I think that’s the role of oversight at the Department of 
Ed, is to really look at what they’re doing. They do have to submit 
reports, universities do regularly on how they’re spending these 
funds. I hope the department makes those reports as public as pos-
sible. 

Mrs. MCCLAIN. Thank you. I yield back my time. Thank you very 
much. 

Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you. We’ll now hear from Ms. Man-
ning of North Carolina. 

Ms. MANNING. Thank you Madam Chair, and thank you to all 
the witnesses for being with us today. My first question is to Chan-
cellor Oakley. I have two terrific community colleges in my district. 
I visited them when I was in district last to see the incredible 
things they’re doing, and how they’re holding up during his pan-
demic. 

They’re doing all they can to support their students, but they 
have seen enrollment decline. How have you handled the tuition, 
the reduce tuition revenue from declining enrollment if your com-
munity colleges had to take cost-cutting measures? And if so, what 
kinds of things are they doing? 

Mr. OAKLEY. Thank you for that question Representative Man-
ning. And North Carolina has amazing community colleges. First 
of all, the pandemic has had a direct impact on the revenue and 
expenses that community colleges have had to incur. 

One, as you mentioned, there has been a decline in enrollment. 
This means a decline in student fees, tuition, other revenue that 
colleges collect, as well as the increased cost to going remote or on-
line almost overnight, providing the training to support the faculty, 
and the direct support to students. 

So what we’ve done is work first and foremost with a State, the 
legislature and the Governor, to make sure that they are aware of 
those costs, and make sure they are aware of those revenue de-
clines. 

Fortunately, Governor Newsom and the legislature provided di-
rect support for our colleges and universities, and we’ve also been 
working with Congress. We’re very appreciative of the aid that 
you’ve provided us. I do agree that that aid needs to go to support 
students, and support the classrooms, so that we can become more 
resilient. 

And I think by and large, community colleges across the Nation 
have done exactly that. They have been on the front lines. They did 
an amazing job of on a dime, transitioning to remote learning, and 
that remote learning has had a cost. And so we need to continue 
to support community colleges like yours in North Carolina, be-
cause they do the yeoman’s work in supporting those who have 
been hit hardest by the pandemic. 

Ms. MANNING. Thank you. And as hope is on the horizon and we 
look toward the post-pandemic world, what steps do you think com-
munity colleges can take to reverse those enrollment declines? 

Mr. OAKLEY. Well I think given the resources that have been 
made available, community colleges need to be reaching out di-
rectly to their communities, directly to their students, trying to un-
derstand what their needs are, ensuring that emergency aid goes 
directly to them, and working with employers, and community 
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members to provide them the jobs that they need, the hours that 
they need in order to make ends meet, so that they can continue 
their education. 

So I think that is the beauty of community colleges, they are in 
communities, they work with community members, mayors, em-
ployers, that has to be done on steroids in order for us to reach 
those students. 

Ms. MANNING. Thank you. Let me ask you about another area. 
I am a former immigration attorney, and the plight of undocu-
mented students is one that is of great concern to me. And I believe 
we need to find a pathway to citizenship for our DACA students, 
as well as a pathway to success for all of our future workers. 

Is this something that you believe we need to address, and do 
you have any comments on what we can be doing to address this? 

Mr. OAKLEY. We absolutely need to address this. California com-
munity colleges have over 70,000 DACA students, the largest of 
any State in the country. These are individuals that serve their 
communities. They work in their communities. They do everything 
possible to support their communities, so we need to provide them 
the support that they need to come out of the shadows, get the edu-
cation that they need, and contribute meaningfully to the economy, 
and to support their families. 

So absolutely, we would implore Congress to codify the DACA 
program, and to provide a pathway to citizenship. 

Ms. MANNING. Thank you so much sir. I’m going to turn to Mr. 
Zibel. I recently received an e-mail from a constituent who was 
very concerned because her non-profit college is being merged with 
an out of State institution that was formerly a for-profit institution, 
but is becoming non-profit. 

And in tracking colleges that convert from for-profit to non-profit 
status, the Century Foundation found that three non-profit schools 
with the most fraudulent complaints were those that had converted 
to non-profit status, but have not truly shifted their governance or 
power structures away from owners who had a financial interest. 

What are for-profits colleges, or why rather, are for-profit col-
leges increasingly converting to non-profit status, and what role 
should the Education Department play in ensuring that if they say 
they’re non-profit they actually are? 

Mr. ZIBEL. So I see that my time is just about up, if it I may per-
mitted this briefly, I can try and do that. I think the reality is that 
the department needs to be scrutinizing transactions very, very 
carefully to make sure that what is a bona fide non-profit, is actu-
ally a non-profit and that a for-profit is not acting as a non-profit. 

And I think GAO put out a report about a month and a half ago 
or so, on this issue, actually said the department was doing a bet-
ter job of reviewing these and scrutinizing these, but really this 
isn’t a one stop look at a school, it’s got to be a long-term constant 
review to make sure that the people who are profiting before aren’t 
still profiting after the transaction. 

Ms. MANNING. Thank you so much and I yield back. 
Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you so much, thank you. I know it’s 

hard remotely. Next we’ll hear from Mr. Comer of Kentucky. 
Mr. COMER. Thank you Madam Chair, and I’m going to wear 

both my committee hats with these questions, my Education Com-
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mittee as well the Oversight Committee. Over the last few years 
Congress has appropriated record levels of funding to universities 
and many universities are using it well. 

For instance, universities in my district have really focused on 
trying to provide educational opportunities that are focused on the 
workforce, and what the regional employers want and need and 
offer the best paying jobs. 

Kalamazoo University is a great example. They’ve adapted the 
certification process then I have some communities colleges—Hen-
derson Community College, Madisonville Community Colleges, 
working on some really innovative workforce development type pro-
grams that are in need. 

So the funds that have been invested in those programs obvi-
ously have been well-spent, however there are valid concerns that 
in many other instances, many of the universities didn’t serve the 
students with the best possible outcome and in their best interest 
about the taxpayers and the student. 

Last year the Trump administration issued a ruling clarifying 
that only Title IV eligible students qualify to receive emergency 
student aid funding provided by the CARES Act and COVID relief. 
The rule is currently held up in the court process. My question is 
for Dr. Burke. Do you think the rule was consistent with other 
practices related to Federal student aid? I’ll stop there. 

Ms. BURKE. Thank you Representative Comer. I do think it is 
consistent. These funds are open just to students who are Title IV 
eligible, that’s consistent not only with Title IV broadly, but it’s 
also consistent with other prior practices. If you look at the 1996 
Welfare Reform Act for example, that limited public assistance pro-
grams to most legal immigrants for five years, or until they at-
tained citizenship. 

So there’s precedent there as well, not only in the existing Title 
IV program, but also in the ’96 Act. 

Mr. COMER. Dr. Burke what’s the most responsible way institu-
tions can direct these emergency student aid dollars? 

Ms. BURKE. Yes, right. So it’s a great question. They really 
should target it toward students who are in the most need of that 
spending. And many of these dollars are flowing to universities 
based on the proportion of students who are Pell eligible, and so 
there is that built in system in place already which was a good step 
in the right direction I think, a good safeguard to put into place. 

But making sure that you know at the university level, they’re 
not just giving a blanket across the board aid to every student in 
the institution of you know $1,000.00 or whatever it might be, but 
actually assessing those students who are in need at the university 
level. 

Mr. COMER. Great. Let me shift gears and talk about COVID– 
19 that the health and educational institutions adapt to meet the 
challenges of COVID–19, that the Department of Education and 
Congress provided many of these institutions temporary relief from 
a lot of regulatory burdens. 

Dr. Burke are there any related modified regulations or guidance 
that Congress should re-evaluate as institutions are planning for 
future semesters? 
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Ms. BURKE. Sure thank you. So as I mentioned earlier I think 
there are a few regulations that are in place that do deserve a sec-
ond look. That elastic clause that I mentioned in my opening testi-
mony, I know it sounds like a very specific reform, but right now 
that enables accreditors to layer on numerous additional require-
ments on a university. Just a hypothetical, if an accreditor wanted 
to mandate a dress code, it’s not outside of the scope of that elastic 
clause. 

And so removing that clause to keep what accreditors can do 
solely focused on the metrics that are contained within the statute 
of the HEA would be a very good step in the right direction. 

Mr. COMER. OK. That’s good to know. Dr. Foxx, and Fred Keller, 
and myself are all on the Oversight Committee. We’re really fo-
cused on the regulatory process and the change of administration 
has brought a lot of regulatory changes and uncertainty in a lot of 
different industries and education would be right in there. 

So we relaxed a lot of regulations during COVID, and in many 
cases that worked out very well. And I would like to make a lot 
of those relaxed regulations permanent. Obviously, we always have 
to look at the regulatory process, and education is no different. So 
I appreciate that. And Madam Chair I appreciate the hearing, and 
look forward to future hearings, and appreciate our witnesses for 
being here today. I yield back. 

Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you so much. Thank you. And now 
we’ll hear from Mr. Bowman of New York, who is the new Vice 
Chair of the full Education and Labor Committee, welcome. Proud 
of you. 

Mr. BOWMAN. Thank you Madam Chair, and thank you to all the 
witnesses for being here today. My question is for Mr. Thornton. 
I’m going to start with Mr. Thornton. During your testimony you 
mentioned that at one point you didn’t feel that college was for you, 
or you didn’t feel that you were college material. I know I’m para-
phrasing here. 

Can you speak to why that was? Like why did you have that feel-
ing at that time? 

Mr. THORNTON. Yes. Thank you so much for that Mr. Bowman. 
And the reason why I felt that way, so this was my freshman year. 
And coming into school, honestly, things began to get a little rough 
for me personally, primarily with school, being able to maintain the 
focus on being able to uphold to the standard of being able to 
achieve the school curriculum in terms of you know the certain 
classes, excuse me, that I had to take. 

So with that constant pressure, me putting pressure on myself 
and even with outside pressure that was not necessarily intentional 
with three of my sisters are going to college, all of them obtaining 
their master’s degrees. 

I personally had some pressure that I felt in myself with having 
to reach those goals and attain that degree. And even with being 
able to not fail, and feeling like I didn’t want to put my family’s 
money at risk of just being wasted because of where I was at. 

So that’s kind of the reason as to why. Those are some of the 
thoughts I was having internally as far as being able to stay in 
school. 
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Mr. BOWMAN. Yes I know what you mean. I have three sisters 
as well, and raised by a single mom. So I know the pressure that 
the women in our lives put on us. 

Mr. THORNTON. Yes. 
Mr. BOWMAN. To reach their standard. So how did you overcome 

it? You know what did the university provide to you in terms of 
advisers, in terms of academic support, what have you, how did you 
overcome that pressure and that feeling that you didn’t belong? 
And how were you able to set yourself right? 

Mr. THORNTON. Yes of course. So when it came down to referring 
whether I did, it took me having to speak up, rather than waiting 
for something or for someone to come to me and ask me how I was 
doing. So it took me reaching out to, as I mentioned, you know, a 
TRIO program instructor, Ms. Tiffany Tyler, who has played a 
huge role in my life, reaching out to her, speaking to her about 
some of these things. 

Her guiding me and really encouraging me to continue to push 
forward, and even my counterparts, my peers within the univer-
sity. I’ve built long-lasting relationship through the TRIO program 
as I’ve mentioned 5000 Role Models as well. 

And even you know I’m part of a club here on campus as well. 
Having those people in my life, and just speaking and sharing my 
heart, sharing my life with them. There are times where I was able 
to do homework with them, study with them, and it really just 
pushed me to stay in school to think about the future, the ways in 
which I can have an impact in the world with a degree. 

So you know having people in my life was a huge component of 
me deciding that this is something that I can do, and something 
that I will do, and that’s kind of you know pushed me to where I 
am today getting ready to graduate. So that’s been a huge 
motivator for me. 

Mr. BOWMAN. Thank you so much for sharing that. You’re an in-
spiration to me personally, and to all of us, so please keep going 
brother. I appreciate you. Chancellor Oakley, since the onset of 
COVID–19 there has been an increased demand from mental 
health services as students deal with trauma, and economic and 
health crises, in addition to managing their school work. 

Chancellor, how have your institutions managed this increased 
need? 

Mr. OAKLEY. Thank you for that question Congressman. The 
mental health toll that the pandemic and the economic fallout has 
taken on our students has been significant. Many of them are in 
communities where we have had not only the economic impact of 
COVID–19, the health impacts because many of those communities 
lacked access to quality healthcare, but also the racial reckoning 
that has gripped this country, happens in the communities that we 
serve. 

So all those things have come together. We have been working 
with the Newsom administration and our legislature to gain access 
to resources that help fund mental health services. Our legislature 
has provided some of those resources. We are working with coun-
ties and cities to share resources, to make sure that our students 
have access to those mental health resources, but they are only a 
drop in the bucket. 
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And this is an area where Congress also has been helpful be-
cause some of those relief funds have been used to provide that 
kind of assistance, that kind of support to our students who need 
it critically right now for them to continue their education. 

Mr. BOWMAN. Thank you for that. Mr. Zibel, though enrollment 
is trending down at community colleges, the reverse is true for for- 
profit colleges. While for-profit colleges saw substantial and con-
sistent enrollment drops in the years leading up to the pandemic, 
the sections enrollment spiked up last fall. 

This appears to be a pattern as for-profit colleges have saw a 
similar enrollment spike after the Great Recession. Do you have 
any concerns with these trends, and what lessons can we learn 
from the years following the Great Recession? 

Chairwoman WILSON. Mr. Vice Chair your time is up. 
Mr. BOWMAN. Oh sorry, thank you. 
Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you. Someone else—he’ll probably 

answer it in another question from another Member. Thank you so 
much. We’ll now go to Ms. Spartz of Indiana. 

Ms. SPARTZ. Thank you Madam Chair. I just have a question to 
all the panel. You know we all agree we have a lot of problems and 
challenges in higher ed. I was a college faculty myself, and I also 
taught in public accounting college. It was a national team, a train-
er for several other accounting firms. We had a lot of talk, a lot 
of discussions, a lot of different performances, so I understand it. 

We need to have better return on investment, following invest-
ments in human capital. Colleges need to have skin in the game, 
and we need to have better outcomes, not worthless diplomas, none 
of that, inflated grades and all these things and now the kids are 
not ready to life-long learning. 

So my question is we had lots of talk, lots of discussion, proposal 
but nothing ever gets done. So my question is, and I’ll start with 
Dr. Burke, is there any prospects where actually something gets 
done, or we’ll be discussing for next 10 years how we’re going to 
reform higher ed and nothing is going to happen. 

So what are your thoughts on the prospect of anything hap-
pening in the near future. 

Ms. BURKE. Thank you for that question Congresswoman Spartz. 
So I think the prospect for reforms like moving on either short- 
term Pell, or enabling students to use their Title IV funds for 
shorter term courses. I think the prospects are pretty good for that 
in terms of bipartisan support overall. 

There are, of course, some inherent concerns with some of these 
proposals that you don’t increase spending overall on these pro-
grams when you enable those dollars to flow to shorter term 
courses, but I think that there are ways to structure those reforms 
to make sure that the cap remains tight, but still enable students 
to have more flexibility and to make those dollars more nimble. 

Ms. SPARTZ. But I’m talking about better outcomes in all postsec-
ondary education, so having real reform when we understand that 
you know, we should bring some value right? If we’re going to in-
vest in human capital, and use taxpayers money particularly to do 
that, we need to have a return on investment. 

And colleges need to have skin in the game, and they shouldn’t 
be piling up all this debt on these kids, a lot of them, with no jobs 



75 

right? Because I only care if you have a job, and you have some 
meaningful employment that it brings some value. 

So is there any prospect of having that ever accomplished? 
Ms. BURKE. So I do think that there is some agreement that in 

general the current metrics for example, the cohort default rate, 
are just really not cutting it in terms of providing the data that we 
need and the, you know, oversight that we need for some of these 
institutions. 

And so there are conversations that are happening about chang-
ing that metric to something maybe closer to a programmatic de-
fault rate that could work better. There is still going to be problems 
inherent in that approach as well, and so to my mind it all comes 
back to the fact that we are even having this conversation because 
Federal taxpayers are implicated, and financing so much of the 
higher education system today. 

So winding down the debt in the student loan program, I think 
is a necessary precondition for reigning in costs and providing some 
needed accountability. 

Ms. SPARTZ. Yes our colleges do have to have skin in the game 
too. 

Ms. BURKE. Yes. 
Ms. SPARTZ. So I’m sure. Dr. And Mr. Zibel and Mr. Oakley, and 

maybe Mr. Thornton quickly. Do you think there is any prospect 
of meaningful reform in the near future? Yes, no, because I’m not 
sure how much time I have left. 

Mr. ZIBEL. I actually think there is Congresswoman, and espe-
cially you know if you talk about skin in the game, and making 
sure that there’s value. 

I think one of the most important things that administration can 
do is bring back the Gainful Employment Rule, which was designed 
to solve exactly the kind of problems that you were just referring 
to where students are graduating from programs without any pros-
pect of employment in relationship to the amount of debt that they 
are taking. 

Secretary DeVos repealed that rule. And you know I’m hopeful 
that the Department of Education can bring it back, and actually 
give it time to work going forward. 

Ms. SPARTZ. Mr. Oakley? 
Mr. OAKLEY. Short answer is yes. I see a lot of reform happening. 

The fact that you have a person from a community college testi-
fying today means that things are changing, that we are recog-
nizing the value that institutions like community colleges provide 
to the country. So I’m very hopeful and I see a lot of change in 
California. 

Ms. SPARTZ. OK. Well hopefully we’ll stay optimistic and get 
some hope. Mr. Thornton what do you think? You’re probably new 
to all this. 

Mr. THORNTON. Yes I definitely am new to all this. But I would 
say that I do have hope and faith that there will be a change mov-
ing forward in the future. I’m excited to see how things continue 
to grow and to progress as Mr. Oakley attested to. You know, him 
coming from a community college background I think is amazing 
just to see him here now, and just even having that same dream 
and hope for other people that were in his position. 
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So I definitely feel good moving forward to see some changes in 
America. 

Ms. SPARTZ. OK thank you. I will stay hopeful, and I’ll yield 
back. 

Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you. Thank you so much. And a 
veteran Member of the committee now, I yield to Mr. Pocan. How 
are you, Wisconsin. 

Mr. POCAN. Very good thank you Madam Chair, and I appreciate. 
Thanks to the witnesses, and my apologies to everyone for coming 
back and forth. Every vote we have is 45 minutes. Unfortunately, 
we have about 100 colleagues who have not been vaccinated so we 
can’t shorten the time period, and it’s chaotic because of it. So my 
apologies up front. 

A very quick yes/no question Dr. Burke. I’m hoping, I’m not sure 
if I heard something right. Were you just talking about winding 
down the student loan programs? Is that a yes or no in the near 
future? 

Ms. BURKE. Yes. 
Mr. POCAN. OK yes. Thank you. I’ll move on. So Mr. Thornton. 

I was someone who when I went to school I grew up in a lower 
middle class family, got lots of student loans, Pell Grants, things 
that Ms. Burke apparently doesn’t like. 

And that’s why I was able to go to college, and get a degree and 
appreciate, you know, what you’re talking about right now and the 
support that you got. I think also part of the testimony was that 
all this money went to the administrative ether at universities, but 
I assume you like me, don’t consider our lives administrative ether. 

You talked a little bit in your opening remarks about how some 
of the support from the programs that we’ve done with COVID 
helped you very directly to be able to continue to be able to go to 
school. Can you talk a little more, just a little more about that, or 
about any friend’s stories also that have been helped because of the 
programs that Congress did around COVID? 

Mr. THORNTON. Yes. Thank you so much for that Mr. Pocan. And 
I could speak for myself personally, kind of like what I mentioned 
as far as the last semester, the fall semester that just passed. Me 
initially having a job, me being able to take care of myself finan-
cially, whether it be with school expenses, or expenses outside of 
school whether it was rent or bills. 

Me losing my job put me in a position to where I just really had 
to take a lot from my personal savings, so with the funding that 
was provided I was able to provide for myself in different ways, pri-
marily with school and you know school materials. 

And in addition to that things outside of school. So the funding 
that was provided definitely played a huge role in my life person-
ally, and you know I could definitely speak about that for sure. 

Mr. POCAN. Thank you. What’s your major by the way? I don’t 
know if I caught that because we’re always back and forth. I didn’t 
catch that. 

Mr. THORNTON. Oh yes of course. My major is recreation and 
sports management. 

Mr. POCAN. Awesome. Well I wish you great fortune with that, 
and thanks so much for being here and sharing your stories. A 
question for Chancellor Oakley. You know we just had a staff as-
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sistant position open in my office. We got 330 applications for it, 
and we noticed a lot of them graduated in May 2020 and have not 
had a job since then, obviously because of COVID. 

Is there anything that universities are doing, or should be doing 
to kind of help that student, that this year has been an incredibly 
tough year? Many of them probably are living back home because 
we noticed the addresses are from around the country. But what 
can we do to help those students, because you know, I’m glad that 
they were able to get the education, but I know the next connecting 
step is to a good job. 

Mr. OAKLEY. So very quickly. I mean working with employers, 
working with industries to provide for some type of paid internship 
I think is critical for all college graduates to have the opportunity 
to get into the workforce as soon as things start to open up. 

It’s critically important that college students have access to have 
the skills that they need, but also in terms of what they need to 
do the work, but how to exist in a place of employment. So I think 
we need to double our efforts to help students get some sort of 
workforce opportunity, internship or other paid workforce training. 

Mr. POCAN. Great. Thank you. And then a final followup if I can 
because I have to go to vote on this series now. It has to do with 
Dr. Burke’s question that we need to wind down our financial aid 
programs, that there’s just too much of a largess out there. 

Mr. OAKLEY. Well I think we agree on the umbrella which is 
there is too much debt. I do think that we need to continue to im-
prove the amount of resources that we’re providing to the lowest 
income Americans and help them pay for the cost of attending col-
lege which continues to increase. 

Mr. POCAN. And that includes more Pell I would assume. 
Mr. OAKLEY. Absolutely. 
Mr. POCAN. Great. Thank you very much. I yield back Madam 

Chair. 
Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you, thank you. According to my 

records Ms. Harshbarger of Tennessee you can go on the record. 
Mr. Fulcher of Idaho? Ms. Stefanik of New York? Mr. Banks of In-
diana? Ms. Omar of Minnesota. 

Ms. OMAR. Thank you very much chairwoman, and thanks to all 
our witnesses for joining us. To Mr. Pocan’s point it’s been a really 
busy day, so I do apologize if some of the questions I ask have al-
ready been asked of you. Even before the COVID–19 pandemic hit, 
there were many students who were struggling to cover the cost of 
basic needs like housing, food and childcare. 

The COVID–19 pandemic has added to many of the hurdles faced 
by minority and low-income students working to complete their col-
lege educations. And these challenges are compounded for student 
parents. 

A recent report including the GAO study, has highlighted the 
challenges that a student parents face in terms of college persist-
ence and completion. Madam Chair I request unanimous consent to 
enter this into the record. 

Chairwoman WILSON. So ordered. 
Ms. OMAR. Chancellor Oakley, how have child center closures af-

fected the ability of student parents to remain in school? 
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Mr. OAKLEY. This has had a devastating effect on our students, 
and thank you for that question Congresswoman. This has had a 
devastating effect. So many of our students in the California com-
munity colleges, and this is true of community colleges across the 
Nation, are working parents. 

And so lack of access to childcare, and the fact that so many of 
them have had their children in their household having to work on 
educating them remotely, sharing Wi-Fi with them, all of these 
have created challenges that have made it very difficult for work-
ing parents to continue their education. 

Ms. OMAR. I appreciate that. I was a working parent when I com-
pleted my college education, and so I’m wondering if there is any 
support that colleges are providing currently to this vulnerable stu-
dent group, and if you have any recommendations for Congress to 
provide support. 

Mr. OAKLEY. Well I think right now the most important thing to 
do is to provide these working parents, these students, direct emer-
gency support. They need economic support right now, so that 
when they’re making choices about whether to feed their family, or 
to continue to enroll in college, we don’t force them into those 
choices. 

So I think we need them to participate in the economy. We need 
them to complete their education, so I think investing directly in 
supporting these working students is critical to our future, and to 
an equitable recovery. 

Ms. OMAR. And how do you see the creation of an environment 
that does set these students up for success post-COVID? 

Mr. OAKLEY. So I think it’s critical that we work with employers, 
that we work with labor organizations that support these working 
parents to focus on insuring that we provide what they need to get 
into jobs that pay a livable wage so they can support their families. 

Ms. OMAR. I appreciate that. Madam Chair I will yield back. 
Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you so much. I see Mr. Fulcher 

from Idaho’s camera on. I’m not sure if he is available? We’ll go 
now to Ms. Sherrill of New Jersey? Mr. Espaillat of New York? Mr. 
Grijalva of Arizona? And a true, true veteran of the Education 
Committee Mr. Courtney of Connecticut, he’s here. 

Mr. COURTNEY. Thank you Chairwoman Wilson, and thank you 
to all the witnesses. Keith, your testimony has been really stellar, 
and you know, congratulations to you and the Chairman for the 
great work that you and her work in terms of you know, creating 
these kinds of pathways for young people. 

Mr. Zibel I have actually been watching a little bit out of the cor-
ner of my eye during the hearing. Chairman Powell from the Fed-
eral Reserve is sort of giving his sort of update regarding the econ-
omy, and announced that again, the sort of low interest rate, zero 
percent policy—monetary policy, of the Federal Reserve is actually 
going to continue through 2023. 

I mean a very I think, you know forceful policy position to keep 
borrowing costs down. And as we know, you know, for the last year 
that’s been the policy, and people in the private sector have bene-
fited greatly from it. You know residential property owners, credit 
card debt, car loan debt, but you know the one form of debt that 
is still stuck with the higher interest rates is student loan debt. 
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And you know President Biden’s pause, which is a good thing in 
terms of helping people’s cash-flow, who are student loan bor-
rowers, that expires at the end of September 2021. And so, you 
know, potentially you know those higher interest rates are going to 
snap back into place. 

Again, even if there is student loan forgiveness of $10,000.00 or 
$50,000.00, there’s still going to be a lot of debt left over there. And 
so you know I was wondering if you could sort of talk about it from 
a consumer point of view. I mean the only decisionmaker that can 
change that is Congress. 

That’s pretty well understood as the President really is not a uni-
lateral authority under the Higher Education Authorization to cut 
rates by himself, and we’ve done that a number of times over you 
know the time that Frederica and I have been in Congress. 

You know it just seems like it screams out for action by Congress 
not to let these interest rates snap back, and first to do something 
about taking advantage of the low interest rate environment. And 
I was wondering if you could comment on that. 

Mr. ZIBEL. Certainly, Congressman. It’s an excellent question 
and I should caveat this was you know I’m not an economist. I’m 
a lawyer. But you know, just as a matter of principle I think that 
everything you are saying makes a lot of sense. There is no reason 
why student loan borrowers should be saddled with higher interest 
rates than you know, other financial products. 

I think Congress would be well to look at reforms to the Bank-
ruptcy Code. Student loans are not dischargeable in bankruptcy for 
the most part, and that is something that I think both the adminis-
tration and Congress could be taking a look at to really try and 
bring relief to borrowers who are struggling so immensely right 
now. 

Mr. COURTNEY. Well thank you. Again we’ve tried actually in the 
last few Congresses, myself, Frederica and others have you know 
cosponsored bills to bring down the interest rates. And again, given 
Chairman Powell’s announcement today, I mean it really is more 
than high time for us to move out and create some parody in terms 
of lending costs for people with student loan debt. 

And you know Mr. Oakley, I don’t know if you have any sort of 
comment on that. I realize maybe you know the interest rate issue 
for current students is not as urgent, but certainly you know, later 
in life it could really pose a real hindrance on their success. 

Mr. OAKLEY. Well absolutely. I mean all the things that were 
just mentioned, and I certainly support Mr. Zibel’s characterization 
of the challenge. We need Congress to act to support students who 
do have to take out these loans by reducing the interest rate, by 
allowing them to go through bankruptcy court. 

So these are issues that saddle our students for decades. And in 
many ways keep them from participating meaningful in the Amer-
ican economy, and from creating wealth. 

Mr. COURTNEY. Great. Well thank you. You know just to share 
with the committee and the witnesses, I had a constituent who 
emailed the other day about a student loan bill that he received, 
which again was paying 7.8 percent interest. Again, totally 
trapped. 
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And there was a warning quote in there that only the U.S. Con-
gress can lower that rate. Because you know I’m sure that the loan 
servicer is getting bombarded with questions about why do I still 
have to pay 7.8 percent interest when you know, everything else 
is you know close to zero. 

And I think you know they’re basically saying call your Con-
gressman. So hopefully, you know, more people will talk about 
that, because it really is something that we as a committee should 
take a look at. And with that I yield back Madam Chairwoman. 

Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you very much. Mr. Fulcher I see 
from Idaho, I see you back and forth. You are on camera. You’re 
next. Mr. Fulcher are you going to join us? If not we’ll go to Ms. 
Bonamici. 

Ms. BONAMICI. Thank you Madam Chair. And thank you to all 
the witnesses. In particular, I want to thank Mr. Thornton. Thank 
you so much for sharing your experience. It’s really helpful for us 
to learn from. I also want to not let it go unsaid that there are with 
regard to Dr. Burke’s comments about limiting borrowing based on 
someone’s course of study, multiple issues and problems with that, 
particularly from the equity perspective. 

And very subjective who makes that decision, and you know, just 
take a look someday at what philosophy majors make. They’re very 
successful because they know how to think critically, and employ-
ers are looking for skills like empathy and teamwork, and problem 
solving. Those are all things that come from studying broad fields, 
including the humanities. 

So I want to turn to Chancellor Oakley. Nice to see you again. 
We know there are serious inequities in higher education, and 
that’s true in Oregon and across the country even before the 
COVID–19 pandemic, and students were already struggling to 
cover not just the cost of tuition, but we know other expenses, 
housing, transportation, childcare, food. 

Now there are unexpected costs because of the pandemic adding 
to it. And particularly for community college students like I was, 
these costs are significantly higher than the costs of tuition. So 
Chancellor Oakley, recent reports including a GAO study have 
highlighted food and housing insecurity, and I have spoken with 
college students, particularly community college students in Oregon 
about this. 

I’d like to enter the GAO report into the record Madam Chair. 
Chairwoman WILSON. So ordered. 
Ms. BONAMICI. Thank you. So Chancellor, how are the California 

community colleges providing for example, case management and 
services to low-income students, and how are you connecting them 
with resources like those that are available through SNAP, WIC 
and TANF? And how are you making sure the students access 
those resources while they’re not physically on campus? 

Mr. OAKLEY. Thank you for that question Congresswoman 
Bonamici. You are absolutely right. There was a huge crisis in our 
system before the pandemic. We saw record amounts of food inse-
curity. Record amounts of housing insecurity and the pandemic has 
significantly exacerbated the problem. 
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So we have been working first and foremost, we are a community 
college, we are working with cities, with non-profit institutions, in 
localities where we exist in providing support for our students. 

We’ve provided support for technology, for food through food pan-
tries, and things of that nature. We’ve also worked with our legisla-
ture and Governor Newsom to provide emergency aid. Just a few 
weeks ago the legislature passed an emergency action package that 
provides emergency support directly to students, which will support 
their needs for food and housing insecurity, as well as mental 
health services and other things that are impacting them right 
now. 

We’ve also continued to advocate to you all, to Congress, and to 
this new administration of the need to provide this direct emer-
gency support. I understand—— 

Ms. BONAMICI. Chancellor, I don’t want to interrupt but I—— 
Mr. OAKLEY. That’s quite all right. 
Ms. BONAMICI. ——I have a consumer protection background, so 

I absolutely must get a question in for Mr. Zibel. Thank you so 
much for being here. The Obama administration as you know, es-
tablished the Borrower Defense Rule to streamline the process for 
students to assert their right to loan forgiveness when they’re de-
frauded by the institution. 

Unfortunately, the Trump administration failed to implement the 
rule and give students the relief they deserve. So what can the 
Biden administration do immediately to address the problems with 
Borrower Defense that were created by the past administration? 

Mr. ZIBEL. Sure. Thank you for the question. There is a lot the 
department can do, and I think most immediately it’s taking the 
issue seriously, providing relief, 100 percent relief to the borrowers 
who it has already determined to have been defrauded by a preda-
tory college. 

There is simply no excuse at this point in time for the depart-
ment dragging its heels on that. I want to, you know the con-
sequences for these borrowers, it’s devastating for them for an eco-
nomic impact, housing impact, mental health impacts. 

But the other point that I want to emphasize on this is that 
these are borrowers who really feel like not only did their school 
fail them, but their government failed them. Their government 
failed them by putting a seal of approval on these schools, leading 
them down a path, and then not giving forgiveness, even though 
they’ve already made sufficient findings to do so. 

Ms. BONAMICI. In my remaining few seconds, just to followup on 
that. Some of my colleagues on the other side of the aisle were 
talking about complaining about what they call administrative 
bloat. But actually some of the worst bloat I’m aware of is when 
colleges use Federal funds to advertise for perspective students. 

Recent data indicates that colleges spend 730 million dollars on 
advertising and degree granting for-profit institutions, and that’s 
you know 40 percent of all higher education advertising spending 
for just 6 percent of the students, so that is something that I would 
say is administrative bloat we should be looking at is what the for- 
profits institutions are doing to try to recruit on often-times stu-
dents. 
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So I see my time is over, and I yield back. Thank you Madam 
Chair. 

Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you. You have a lot of seniority but 
your time is up. And now Mr. Scott, esteemed Chairman of the en-
tire committee on Education and Labor. Do you want to close us 
out? 

Mr. SCOTT. I’ll try. Thank you very much. Let me first ask Ms. 
Burke you mentioned we talked about short-term Pell’s, but I think 
there’s a consensus that this is a good idea. The only caveat we 
have is people open up little storefronts and stealing all the money, 
dealing out worthless credentials. 

We want to limit those privately to community colleges, and re-
ferrals from job training, workforce investment, Opportunity Act 
boards. Do you think that would be sufficient to keep these in the 
hands of those that are actually using them well? 

Ms. BURKE. I think coupled with some State accreditation reform 
efforts as in enabling states to make some determination about 
which industries within their state could provide those short-term 
courses. I think that would be a good step in the right direction to 
actually push it down to the State level, that oversight role, in 
terms of quality assurance of these programs. 

Mr. SCOTT. Thank you. And let me ask Dr. Oakley. We have a 
lot of suggestions on how to spend a lot of money on colleges, and 
could you give us an idea of your priorities talking about either free 
college, or free community college, double the Pell Grant, loan dis-
charge programs like public service loan forgiveness, a borrower de-
fense, or income contingent, or discharging loans $10,000.00 or 
$50,000.00, or eliminate interest on loans. 

Could you tell us what we ought to be looking at first? 
Mr. OAKLEY. Thank you Mr. Chair. First of all I mean all of 

those issues are important issues to our students, but for us I 
mean first and foremost allowing students to pay for the total cost 
of attending college is critical, so that they can attend full-time, so 
that they can complete their education and get into the workforce. 

So things like doubling Pell is critically important. Free commu-
nity college is certainly important, so that the funds that you make 
available can be spent on the total cost of attending college. And 
then finally I’d say supporting colleges, community colleges in par-
ticular to reach out to displaced workers, and helping get the skills 
that they need to get back into the workforce. 

Mr. SCOTT. We’ve heard a couple of comments about the interest 
rates. What about significantly reducing, or even eliminating inter-
est. Why is the Federal Government charging people interest? We 
ought to be subsidizing loans, not using it as a profit center. 

Mr. OAKLEY. Well I would certainly agree that a low or no inter-
est loans to our students who are struggling and who need that 
support to get into the economy is a very important step that Con-
gress could take. 

Mr. SCOTT. Thank you. Mr. Zibel during the Obama administra-
tion the Department of Education worked with the State law en-
forcement agencies, especially attorneys general to investigate and 
hold for-profit colleges accountable. Can you talk about what hap-
pened during the last 4 years, and whether or not executives at for- 
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profit colleges should be held personally liable for misconduct, or 
financial losses to students and taxpayers? 

Mr. ZIBEL. Certainly, Mr. Chairman. Look, the Department of 
Education has to be working alongside State and other Federal 
partners. This should not be an adversarial relationship, as I think 
it has been over the past 4 years. In terms of institutional enforce-
ment I see what the Department of Education did in the Corin-
thian colleges matter. 

It’s a real example of when the department worked alongside the 
office of then Attorney General Kamala Harris to bring an enforce-
ment action, and take an action against one of the most predatory 
actors. 

When schools are closing, the department has to be working with 
states to make sure that student needs are met in terms of trans-
fers, and transcript availability and basic needs around housing. 

So I think that is a real important step that the department has 
to be taking going forward. In terms of personal liability, I think 
I mentioned a little bit earlier, absolutely. This is not a proposal 
that we have come up with. This is not a proposal that must have 
been developed in the past year or two, this is something that Con-
gress put into the Higher Education Act about 30 years ago. 

And you know President George H.W. Bush signed it into law. 
It was passed by a bipartisan Congress. And I think that the con-
cept is really simple. That when there are institutions that cause 
losses to students and taxpayers, they should be held accountable, 
and the individuals that directed that conduct should be held ac-
countable. 

The Securities and Exchange Commission for example does it 
even for for-profit college executives about protecting investors. But 
for some reason the Department of Education has not done that to 
protect students. 

So this is about deterring misconduct. If you know that you per-
sonally may have to write a check at the end of the day, you are 
probably going to be a lot better of a steward of a taxpayer and stu-
dent funds. 

Mr. SCOTT. Thank you. And thank you Madam Chair. And I 
want to thank Keith for being with us today. He’s certainly an ex-
ample of why we’re here. And certainly, a shining example of why 
the 5,000 Role Models of Excellence are so important. So thank you 
Keith for being with us today. 

Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you. Thank you so much Mr. Chair. 
I remind my colleagues that pursuant to committee practice, mate-
rials for submission of the hearing record must be submitted to the 
Committee Clerk within 14 days following the last day of the hear-
ing. 

So by close of business on March 31, 2021 preferably in Microsoft 
Word format. The materials submitted must address the subject 
matter of the hearing. Only a Member of the subcommittee, or an 
invited witness may submit materials for inclusion in the hearing 
record. 

Documents are limited to 50 pages each. Documents longer than 
50 pages will be incorporated into the record by way of an internet 
link that you must provide to the Committee Clerk within the re-
quired timeframe. 
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But please recognize that in the future that link may no longer 
work. Pursuant to House rules and regulations, items for the 
record must be submitted to the Clerk electronically by email sub-
missions to EDANDLABOR.HEARINGS@MAILTHEHOUSE.GOV. 

Members are encouraged to submit materials to the inbox before 
the hearing, or during the hearing at the time the Member makes 
the request. Again, I want to thank the witnesses for their partici-
pation today. Keith you have made FIU, Miami-Dade County Pub-
lic Schools so proud. 

We love you. 5,000 Role Models love you. We are 5,000. I want 
to thank you, all of the witnesses. You were absolutely stupendous. 
You did a great job at our committee today. Members of the sub-
committee may have some additional questions for each of you and 
we ask the witnesses to please respond to those questions in writ-
ing. 

The hearing record will be held open for 14 days in order to re-
ceive those responses. I remind my colleagues that pursuant to 
committee practice witness questions for the hearing record, must 
be submitted to the Majority Committee Staff or Committee Clerk 
within 7 days. The questions submitted must address the subject 
matter of the hearing. 

We’re now into closing statements. I recognize the Distinguished 
Ranking Member for a closing statement, Dr. Murphy who is a 
medical doctor. 

Mr. MURPHY. Thank you Ms. Representative Wilson. I want to 
thank you especially, but also thank the committee Members and 
the panelists. I think this was an excellent, excellent meeting, and 
a lot of good issues discussed. 

And I think there was a lot of lessons learned today. Both Demo-
crats and Republicans, I think we agree. We agree very plainly 
that our postsecondary education system is in need of reform. I 
mean I think that I can say that without any doubt. Everybody 
knows that things have got a little bit out of hand. 

Where the reform may be, may be in question, and difference of 
opinion about and amongst the panelists and the committee, but I 
think reform my all means is a consensus statement. 

College costs are obviously way too high, and continue to rise. 
We simply cannot continue the rise of college costs as they are 
today. We are bankrupting our students. We are doing a disservice 
to our taxpayers. We simply cannot allow that. Graduation rates 
are low, honestly embarrassingly low. 

I look at some institutions 6 year graduation rates are in the 
teens, and that’s not acceptable. We’re doing a disservice to those 
students, and again to the taxpayers. Employers are finding recent 
graduates, college graduates, ill-prepared for college success. And 
that burden rests solely on our educators. 

If these kids are paying so much and mortgaging their future, 
our educators have the burden of making sure that they’re pre-
pared and that their money was well-spent. You don’t continue the 
status quo. You don’t continue to pour money into programs that 
have been proven failures. They’re not failing because of lack of 
money. They’re failing because they were bad and poorly designed 
programs. 
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Congress acted quickly last year in a bipartisan fashion to help 
the sector deal with the pandemic. I was very, very proud to be a 
Member of Congress at that time because we saw the American 
people, and we saw institutions in America as needing our help 
and we got together in a bipartisan manner. 

Most recently, not so bipartisan, and that’s in my opinion, a real 
shame that that occurred. But now Congress has to turn to long- 
term issues. The Higher Education Act is in dire need of reform to 
better serve our students. The disaster, and I spoke about this ear-
lier, of the rise of administrative bloat must be reversed. 

We cannot continue pouring money into institutions that do not 
use it toward education and preparing our students for success and 
lifelong learning. Some policy solutions have been presented at the 
hearing, eliminate the Grad Plus Program, allow institutions to 
limit borrowing on a programmatic basis, an entrance into the mar-
ketplace by enabling short-term Pell Grants and reforming the ac-
creditation system, and also—and a recent topic, I think reforming 
the interest rates on these loans. By all means, I think that needs 
to be done, especially with what we’re talking about with zero 
rates. 

I don’t think loan forgiveness. All you’re doing is passing that on 
to individuals who actually paid for their education, who actually 
worked for their education, I don’t think that is appropriate. 

Not all of the ideas are bipartisan, by all means. But I want to 
encourage the subcommittee to work to find workable solutions 
under Madam Wilson’s leadership, and I have pledged to work to-
gether in a bipartisan manner for us to actually do what’s great for 
our students and what’s good for their success. Thank you Madam 
Chairman I will yield back. 

Chairwoman WILSON. Thank you. Thank you Doctor. I now rec-
ognize myself for the purpose of making my closing statement. I 
want to again thank our expert witnesses for joining our sub-
committee’s first hearing of this Congress, and for your testi-
monies. 

Our discussion today made clear that the relief funding we pro-
vided for higher education over the last year has been critical to 
helping both institutions and students weather the Coronavirus 
pandemic. But we were also reminded that both Congress and the 
Biden administration have much work to do to ensure underserved 
students are not left behind in our recovery from this pandemic. 

Securing relief funding alone is a disservice to the students. We 
must take bold steps to strengthen student protections and expand 
access to student aid, so that we build back a better higher edu-
cation system for everyone. 

This committee has a great responsibility to not only help our 
higher education system survive this pandemic, but also ensure 
that all students across this Nation have access, if they want it, to 
a college degree that leads to a rewarding career. I look forward 
to working with my colleagues to achieve this ultimate goal. 

If there is no further business before this committee without ob-
jection, the subcommittee stands adjourned. And thank you so 
much for joining us. 
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[Additional submission by Ms. Bonamici follow:] 
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3/17/2021 Commercials for college? Advertising in higher education

https://www.brookings.edu/research/commercials-for-college-advertising-in-higher-education/ 4/20

misrepresentation and incentive compensation, the Department of Education may

withdraw access to federal student aid for institutions that make misrepresentations to

students, but analysts suggest a lack of enforcement in recent years (Shireman 2019).

An understanding of commercial advertising in higher education can contribute to our

understanding of student enrollment choices, the growth of for-pro�t and online

education, and differences in recruiting practices across institutions and sectors. Further,

insights from our analyses can inform policymakers about the potential responses of

students and institutions to changes in regulatory policy surrounding student

recruitment, information disclosure, and federal student aid. While the Trump

administration has eased enforcement of restrictions on advertising and recruiting for for-

pro�t colleges, House Democrats have proposed explicit restrictions on marketing and

advertising as a condition of Title IV receipt in their reauthorization of the Higher

Education Act (U.S. House Committee on Education and Labor 2019). An understanding of

the magnitude and prevalence of college advertising—and differences by sector—is a �rst

step toward assessing the impacts of these policies on institutions, students, and

taxpayers.

The growth of college advertising

Figure 1A plots total advertising spending (in constant 2017 dollars) by all degree-

granting higher education institutions each year from 2001 to 2017. Spending on

advertising increased dramatically over the early 2000s, peaking around $1.2 billion in

2013 before declining in more recent years. As noted earlier, this pattern mirrors

enrollment in the for-pro�t sector—shown in Figure 1B—but with a slight lag. Enrollment

more than tripled in the sector between 2000 and 2010, then declined with new

regulations and the closure of several large for-pro�t chains. It seems likely that for-pro�t

institutions may have boosted advertising to counteract the increased scrutiny of the

sector between 2010 and 2013, but eventually advertising spending declined as colleges

closed.
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[Additional submission by Ms. Omar follow:] 
GAO Report 19-522: More Information Could Help Student Par-

ents Access Additional Federal Student Aid 
https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CPRT-117HPRT46620/pdf/ 

CPRT-117HPRT46620.pdf 

[Additional submissions by Ms. Leger Fernández follow:] 
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GAO Report 19-95: Better Information Could Help Eligible Col-
lege Students Access Federal Food Assistance Benefits 

https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CPRT-117HPRT46621/pdf/ 
CPRT-117HPRT46621.pdf 
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[Additional submission by Mr. Jones follow:] 
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[Questions submitted for the record and the responses by Ms. 
Burke follow:] 
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[Questions submitted for the record and the responses by 
Chancellor Oakley follow:] 
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[Questions submitted for the record and the responses by Mr. 
Zibel follow:] 
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[Whereupon, at 3:51 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.] 
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